When Your Teen Rejects Your
Values – A Christian Response
Rick Rood looks a typical teenage rebellion and offers a plan
based on a biblical worldview and Christian values to help
lead them through rebellion to a strong Christian walk. By
reacting from a truly Christian perspective and following a
biblical plan of action, our chances of successfully making it
through to adulthood and greatly increased.

The Fact of Teenage Rebellion
Mark Twain once advised parents that when their child turns 13
they should put them in a barrel, close the lid, and feed them
through a hole in the side. When they turn 16, Twain suggested
parents close the hole! Twain was a humorist, and we laugh
about his counsel. But beneath the laughter is the recognition
that the teenage years are seldom easy…for the teen or their
parents! And it’s particularly challenging when we find that
our teen is rejecting our values.
Admittedly, in tackling this issue we are taking on a real
lion! If there is anything more humbling than being the parent
of a rebelling teenager, it’s attempting to pass on advice to
others who are struggling with this same situation. But our
prayer is that this pamphlet will offer some help and
encouragement to parents of a challenging teen.
“Adolescence” is the label we attach to the time of life from
the onset of puberty to maturity. It denotes the stage of life
during which a young person moves from childhood to adulthood,
from dependence upon parents to independence. It’s a time of
great change not only physically, but emotionally, mentally,
spiritually and socially. It’s a time when teens are asking
questions like “Who am I?,” “What do I believe?,” “How do I
fit into life in this world?”…when they’re searching for their

identity as individuals.
Adolescence is also a time when some degree of strain develops
between teens and their parents. No longer do parents appear
to be infallible and beyond contradiction. Our flaws are much
more visible…and probably exaggerated by our teen. It’s a time
when the values of their peers generally appear much more
attractive than their parents’, and when acceptance by their
friends will likely become much more important than that of
their parents.
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convictions about life. And part of the process may involve
challenging the values and convictions they have been taught.
Some may challenge them more overtly, and others more
covertly. Some may challenge them in relatively minor areas
such as dress, appearance, music, or they way they keep their
room. Others may show total disregard for the moral and
spiritual values of their family, their church, and even
society. Parents who allow for no individuality in some of the
more “minor” areas (such as dress and appearance), may be
challenging their teen to test them in the areas that are of
much greater consequence.
Several years back, a group that included Dr. James Dobson
conducted a survey of some 35,000 parents. The survey
concluded that while 25% of teens are of “average”
temperament, 40% were considered to be more on the “compliant”
side, and 35% on the “strong-willed” side. (More boys than
girls fell in this latter category.) Among the strong-willed
teens, 74% were found to be in some degree of rebellion during
their teenage years, 26% of them to a severe degree.
Furthermore, it was surprisingly found that the strong-willed
were most susceptible to the influence of their peers! It was
no surprise to find that 72% of parents of strong- willed

teens characterized their relationship as “difficult” or “very
stressful”! (Parenting Isn’t for Cowards, by Dr. James Dobson,
chaps. 3 & 4).
If you identify with this group of parents, you are definitely
not alone! And perhaps this realization is an important first
step in responding to a teen who rejects our values!

The Sources of Teenage Rebellion
Many a parent has wondered if the teen living in their home is
really the same child that they played with and enjoyed just a
few years before! And it is only natural for them to ask
“Why?” “Why is this happening? And why is this happening to
us?” Most parents are probably also asking themselves, “Where
did we go wrong? What could we have done to prevent this from
happening?” These questions are not only painful to ask, but
are equally difficult to answer. And it’s important not to
jump to simplistic conclusions in trying to do so.
It is very likely that there is more than one reason why our
teen is rejecting our values. And there really are many
possible reasons. One that we noted yesterday is that it is
simply the nature of adolescents to search for their own
identity and independence. We also noted the role that innate
temperament plays in teenage rebellion. A survey conducted by
a group including Dr. James Dobson concluded that nearly 3/4
of children born with a strong-willed temperament exhibited
some degree of rebellion during their teen years. There are,
however, a number of other possible reasons why our teen is
rejecting our values. It’s important to look beyond their
behavior to the reasons behind it.
First, it’s possible that there are physiological factors
involved. Young people who have learning disabilities, or
attention deficit/hyperactive disorder are going to be much
more inclined to rebel, in part over the frustration they are
experiencing in meeting the expectations of their parents,

teachers and other authority figures. Any physical illness, or
even imbalanced or insufficient diet can affect a teen’s
emotional and behavioral pattern. Even apart from such
irregularities, the changes that are taking place in an
adolescent’s hormonal system are apt to result in more
volatile emotions.
Second, it is possible that there are difficulties of a
psychological nature, or even disorders of a more serious
nature involved. In this latter category would fall young
people who are manic-depressive or schizophrenic. It is
important to realize that many of these disorders have genetic
and biological sources, requiring the attention of a medical
professional. It is more likely, however, that a teen may be
struggling with low self-esteem or depression…and may be
engaging in conduct that is aimed at obtaining the acceptance
of his peers, or at gaining the attention of his parents or
other authority figures (even if it’s negative in nature!).
Third, it is not uncommon for a young person to express his
anger (and even guilt) over the tensions that may exist within
the family at large or between his parents by acting in a
rebellious fashion.
Traumatic experiences such as a death in the family, prolonged
illness, or serious financial problems can be a source of
rebellion. They may even result in a teen’s questioning the
existence or the goodness of God, and in rejecting of God’s
moral principles.
We must not fail to mention the negative influence of peers,
and of the values portrayed and endorsed in today’s movies,
television, and by the lyrics of much of the music that young
people listen to. All of these media are communicating a
message that more often than not challenges the right of
anyone (including parents) to limit their freedom or stifle
their individuality.

Finally, it is not impossible that our own example as parents,
or our parenting style has contributed to their rebellion to a
greater or lesser degree. We will return to this issue later
in the week, and tomorrow we will begin to look at the
question of whether parents are always at fault when their
teens reject their values.
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In the previous two programs we have briefly examined some
basic facts about the nature of teenage rebellion and some of
its possible sources. We noted that there are many possible
reasons why a teen might choose to reject his parents’ values.
It is not uncommon, however, for those of us who are Christian
parents to feel that we bear the greater (if not exclusive)
share of responsibility. After all, have we not been taught
that if we train our children “in the way they should go, when
they are old they will not depart from it”? (Prov. 22:6). If
they do depart from the way they should go, certainly it is
our fault for not training them properly!
At the outset, we must affirm that parents are responsible
before God to provide the training and instruction that will
guide them in His way (Eph. 6:4b). The scriptures also warn us
that it is possible for us to “provoke our children to anger”
(Eph. 6:4a) and to “exasperate them so that they become
discouraged” (Col. 3:21). When our teen is rebelling, it’s
appropriate for us to evaluate the impact that our own
parenting style has had in our child’s life.
We must just as emphatically, however, reject the notion that
teenage rebellion is invariably the consequence of parental
mismanagement. To believe that it is, is to accept the premise
that all human behavior is caused by external influences.
Behavior may be influenced (even very strongly) by genetic and
environmental factors, but to say that there is no such thing

as human will and choice is to deny a fundamental element of
biblical teaching. In the final analysis, a young person’s
rejection of godly values is a personal choice.
Many Christians, however, find themselves adopting an
essentially behavioristic and deterministic philosophy in
their acceptance of a common interpretation of the verse we
alluded to a few moments ago, Proverbs 22:6, “Train up a child
in the way he should go, and when he is old he will not depart
from it.” Many a parent has concluded from this proverb that
if his teen does “depart from the way he should go,” it is
because he has failed to provide the training he needed. But
that this proverb (as many proverbs) should be taken as
general observation about life, rather than as an absolute
divine promise, can be deduced from two facts. First, if we do
take this proverb as an absolute promise, then other proverbs
in the book must be also. Yet there are a number of proverbs
for which exceptions can be found on a regular basis. For
example, Proverbs 10:27 says that “The fear of the Lord
prolongs life, but the years of the wicked will be shortened.”
This is a general truth. But there are innumerable examples of
the wicked who have lived long on the earth, and of the godly
whose lives have been cut short. A second reason is that to
take it as an absolute promise would contradict the teaching
of many other proverbs that it is possible for a young person
to reject the training his parents provide. Proverbs 15:5
says, “A fool rejects his father’s discipline.” The writer of
Proverbs also appeals to sons to “receive” and “be attentive”
to their parents’ instruction (2:1-2), and warns against
“neglecting” and “abandoning” their teaching (4:1-2). (Cf.
also Deut. 21:18-21)
We must conclude, then, that when our teen rejects our values,
we must prayerfully discern to what degree both we and they
are responsible for what is happening, as well as what other
influences are at work. In some cases, the parents may bear a
great deal of responsibility; in others they may bear very

little. The important thing, however, is not so much “who is
to blame,” but what ought we to do from this point on in our
relationship with our teen.

A Plan for Parents
We have looked at the nature of teenage rebellion. We’ve also
addressed the question of whether it is always the parents’
fault when their teen rejects their values. But today, we want
to focus on how we should respond as parents of a challenging
teen.
Our first response must be to look beyond the rebellious
behavior to the sources that lie behind it. If we suspect
there are factors of a physiological nature, we must not
neglect to enlist the help of a qualified physician. Nor
should we reject the aid of a godly counselor in addressing
issues of depression or self image that may lie hidden in our
teen’s heart. But neither should we neglect to look to the
Scriptures as our ultimate source of wisdom.
As we do, it will be tempting to look initially for ways in
which we can promote change in our teenager’s behavior. But
the one factor in our child’s life over which we have the most
influence is our own character and approach to parenting. And
this is where we must begin–by reflecting on the model which
God himself provides in his character and in his relationship
with us as his children. In God as our Father we find that
perfect balance of judgment and grace, of discipline and love,
compassion and firmness. This is a standard from which all of
us fall short, the one to which we will never fully attain in
this life; but the one by which we must measure our lives, and
toward which we must continually strive! Larry Crabb has said,
“The key to becoming a more effective parent is to become an
increasingly godly person.” (Parenting Adolescents by Kevin
Huggins, p. 258) Wise is the parent who makes this his primary
goal!

Wise too is the parent who resists the impulse to project a
perfect image to his teen, but who echoes the prayer of David:
“Search me, O God, and know my heart…see if there be any
hurtful way in me; and guide me in the everlasting way” (Ps.
139:23-24). Wise is the parent who is willing to offer a
sincere apology to his child, and to seek forgiveness for ways
he has genuinely fallen short as a parent. But wise also is
the parent who refuses to brood over past failures, but who
having learned from his mistakes sets out in a new direction!
(Phil. 3:13-14). And wise is the parent, as well, who guards
against trying to “atone” for past mistakes by becoming overly
kind or permissive.
As we seek to allow God to shape our lives after his own model
as the divine parent, we will do well to keep two primary
qualities in view. The first is an unconditional love for our
child. This is the kind of love God manifests toward us. “But
God demonstrates his own love for us in that while we were yet
sinners (while we were his enemies!), Christ died for us”
(Rom. 5:8). This is the kind of love He seeks to instill in us
for our teenager, regardless of how much anger or contempt he
or she has shown toward us–a love that asks not how they can
meet our needs, but how God can use us to minister to their
genuine needs.
But the second quality is an uncompromising commitment to help
our teenager grow toward responsible maturity. “For those whom
the Lord loves He disciplines;…but He disciplines us for our
good, that we may share His holiness” (Heb. 12:6,10). As God
guides us in the path of righteousness, and establishes clear
expectations for our lives, so must we for our teen. As God
disciplines for rebellion through appropriate consequences, so
also must we.
Above, we proposed that there are two primary qualities God
seeks to instill in those of us who are parents of a teen who
is rejecting our values: an unconditional love and an
uncompromising commitment to guide them toward responsible

maturity. But how do these qualities take shape in our day to
day lives?
How do we show this kind of love toward our teenager? First,
we love them when we praise and reward them for the good that
we do see in their lives, as God does with us. We love them
when we show respect for their feelings and opinions, though
not always agreeing with them. We love them when we show
interest in and participate with them in activities that are
meaningful to them, and refrain from squeezing them into a
mold for they were not designed. We love them when we restrain
our anger from erupting in violent acts and hurtful words,
when we relate as a “fellow struggler,” when we don’t try to
be better than they are at everything, when we handle our own
sin in the same way we expect them to, when we listen to their
explanations before disciplining them, when we keep alive a
sense of hope and excitement about discovering God’s purpose
for their life!
But the love toward which we strive is also one that guides
and disciplines (Prov.13:24). states that “he who loves (his
son) disciplines him diligently.” Researchers have found that
teens are less likely to rebel who grow up in homes that are
neither too permissive nor overly authoritarian, where parents
gradually allow them more participation in decisions and
relinquish more responsibility, while maintaining final
authority (Teen Shaping, by Len Kageler, chaps. 3 & 12).
What are a few marks of a parent who has this kind of
commitment? First, he provides instruction in the ways of the
Lord. One teenager who refused to accompany his family to
church, was willing to read a chapter of scripture with his
father several times a week. By his senior year, they had read
through the entire New Testament together! Second, he
communicates clear expectations regarding personal conduct
(even if parents of his child’s friends do not): expectations
concerning the use of language in the home, honesty about
whereabouts and activities, household chores, attendance at

school, curfew, use of the car, payment for gas, insurance and
traffic tickets, drinking, and sexual conduct. Finally, such a
parent will enforce meaningful consequences for wilful
rebellion. There are some things we are obliged to provide for
our child no matter what: a place to live (though it need not
be our own home in all situations), food, clothing, and
personal respect. But many things that young people take for
granted today are privileges that can and must be suspended as
a result of irresponsible behavior: use of the phone or TV,
tuition for school, use of our car, or even a driver’s
license. Teenagers who engage in activities that are not only
irresponsible but illegal, should have every expectation that
their parents will notify the authorities. We do our children
no favor when we shield them from the painful consequences of
foolish choices. Some teens will become skilled at
manipulating their parents through guilt or intimidation. But
we must resolve to render such tactics ineffective by refusing
to let them work.
God does not hold us responsible for all of our teenager’s
actions. But He does hold us accountable for the way in which
we relate to them as parents–with unconditional love, but
uncompromising commitment to responsible maturity.
Yet, even when we do, God provides no guarantee that they will
always (or even ever) respond positively. But He does ask that
we persist in doing what is right . . . praying for them,
gradually relinquishing them to Him who knows them far better
than we . . . remembering his exhortation that we “not lose
heart in doing good, for in due time we shall reap if we do
not grow weary” (Gal. 6:9).
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Addendum from the author, after his teenagers finished growing
up:
It was over twelve years ago that I wrote the article you have

just read. Since then, I’ve had a lot of time to reflect on
the matter of parenting. If there is one thing I would add to
the article, it is the statement in Psalm 127:1, “Unless the
Lord builds the house, they labor in vain who build it.”
I’m more convinced than ever that though I believe God’s word
does give us guidance concerning what we as parents should and
should not do in relating to our children, being a parent is
much more than simply “doing all the right things.” It is at
root a matter of trusting God to work in our children’s lives
in his own way and time . . . to accomplish in their lives
what only He can. And of course, to trust that He will do the
same in our own hearts and lives as well. Sometimes His ways
are far beyond our understanding. I have met some who came
from very difficult homes, who nonetheless have turned out to
be wonderful people. On the other hand, I have met others who
grew up in wonderful families, who nonetheless have chosen to
walk a very painful path in life. All of this should cause us
to make prayer our first priority as parents. There is no
greater responsibility or privilege we have as parents than to
pray for the children the Lord has entrusted to us. May we
never cease to do so.
Resources on Parenting Teenagers
Emotionally Healthy Teenagers, by Jay Kesler (Nashville: Word
Publishing, 1998)
Bound by Honor, by Gary and Greg Smalley (Wheaton: Tyndale
House, 1998)
Parenting Today’s Adolescent, by Dennis and Barbara Rainey
(Nashville: Thomas Nelson, 1998)
How to Really Love Your Teenager, by Ross Campbell (Wheaton:
Victor Books, 1983)
Parenting Adolescents, by Kevin Huggins (Colorado Springs:
NavPress, 1992)

Teen-Shaping: Solving the Discipline Dilemma—What Works, What
Doesn’t, by Len Kageler (Old Tappan, N.J.: Fleming H. Revell,
1990)
Parents & Teenagers, ed. by Jay Kesler (Wheaton: Victor Books,
1984)
Parents in Pain, by John White (Downers Grove: Intervarsity
Press, 1979)
Parenting Isn’t for Cowards, by Dr. James Dobson (Waco: Word
Books, 1987)
The Wounded Parent, by Guy Greenfield (Grand Rapids: Baker
Books, 1991)

Safe Sex?
Starlight dances off the sparkling water as the waves gently
lap the shore. A cool breeze brushes across your face as you
stroll hand in hand along the moonlit beach.
The party was getting crowded and the two of you decided to
take a walk on the deserted waterfront. You’ve only known each
other a short while but things seem so right. You laugh
together and sense a longing to know this person in a deeper
way.
You pause and tenderly gaze into each other’s eyes, blood
rushing throughout your body as your heart beats faster. Soon
you are in each other’s arms kissing softly at first, then
fervently. You tug at each other’s clothes and both kneel to
the sand. The condom comes on. You join in passionate
lovemaking, then relax, hearing only the gentle waves and each
other’s breathing, grateful that you are comfortable in mutual

care and that all is safe.
Or is it?
Was the condom you used enough to keep you safe? Aside from
the emotional and psychological implications of your romantic
encounter, realize that the condom is not a 100% guarantee of
safety against AIDS for the same reason the condom is not a
100% guarantee of safety against pregnancy. There’s always the
possibility of human or mechanical error. Condoms can slip and
break. They also can leak. Even the experts aren’t certain
condoms can guarantee against sexual transmission of the HIV
virus.
Theresa Crenshaw, M.D., has been a member of the President’ s
Commission on HIV. She is past president of the American
Association of Sex Educators, Counselors, and Therapists{1}
and once asked this question to 500 marriage and family
therapists in Chicago: “How many of you recommend condoms for
AIDS protection?”
A majority of the hands went up. Then she asked how many in
the room would have sex with an AIDS infected partner using a
condom. Not one hand went up.
These were marriage and family therapists, the “experts” who
advise others. Dr. Crenshaw admonished them that, “It is
irresponsible to give students, clients, patients advice that
you would not live by yourself because they may die by it.”{2}
What does this tell you about the confidence experts have in
condoms to protect persons against AIDS?
Not too long ago herpes caught the public’s attention. Now, of
course, the focus is on AIDS. As with herpes, it is very
difficult to be absolutely certain that your partner in
premarital sex does not have AIDS and there is no known cure.
But, of course, there’s a big difference between herpes and
AIDS: herpes will make you sick; AIDS will kill you.

Assessing the Risk
After I had made these remarks at a university in California,
one young man asked me to explain what I meant when I said
that condoms aren’t safe. Consider this:
Condoms have an 85% (annual) success rate in protecting
against pregnancy. That’s 15% a failure rate.{3} But remember,
a women can get pregnant only about six days per month.{4} HIV
can infect a person 31 days per month.
Latex rubber, from which latex gloves and condoms are made,
has tiny, naturally occurring voids or capillaries measuring
on the order of one micron in diameter. Pores or holes five
microns in diameter have been detected in cross sections of
latex gloves.{5} ( A micron is one thousandth of a
millimeter.) Latex condoms will generally block the human
sperm, which is much larger than the HIV virus. (A human sperm
is about 60 microns long and three to five microns in diameter
at the head.{6} But the HIV virus is only 0.1 micron in
diameter.{7} A five- micron hole is 50 times larger than the
HIV virus. A one-micron hole is 10 times larger. The virus can
easily fit through. It’s kind of like running a football play
with no defense on the field to stop you or shooting a soccer
ball into an open goal. The hole is huge!
In other words, many of the tiny pores in the latex condom are
large enough to pass the HIV virus (that causes AIDS) in its
fluid medium.
One study focused on married couples in which one partner was
HIV positive. When couples used condoms for protection, after
one and one-half years, 17% of the healthy partners had become
infected.{8} That’ s about one in six, the same odds as
Russian roulette.
One U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) study tested
condoms in the laboratory for leakage of HIV-sized particles.

Almost 33% leaked.{9} One in three.
One analysis of 11 studies on condom effectiveness found that
condoms had a 31% estimated failure rate in protecting against
HIV transmission. In other words, as the report stated, “These
results indicate that exposed condom users will be about a
third as likely to become infected as exposed individuals
practicing “unprotected” sex…. The public at large may not
understand the difference between “condoms may reduce risk of”
and “condoms will prevent” HIV transmission. It is a
disservice to encourage the belief that condoms will prevent
sexual transmission of HIV. Condoms will not eliminate risk of
sexual transmission and, in fact, may only lower risk
somewhat.”{10} Burlington County, New Jersey, banned condom
distribution at its own county AIDS counseling center.
Officials feared the legal liabilities if people contracted
AIDS or died after using the condoms the county distributed.
They were afraid the county would be held legally responsible
for the deaths. {11}

Over Easy Please
Latex condoms are sensitive to heat, cold, light, and
pressure. The FDA recommends they be stored in “a cool, dry
place, out of direct sunlight, perhaps in a drawer or
closet.”{12} Yet they are often shipped in metal truck
trailers without climate control. In winter the trailers are
like freezers. In summer they’re like ovens. Some have reached
185F (85C) inside. A worker once fried eggs in a skillet next
to the condoms, using the heat that had accumulated inside the
trailer.{13} Are you thinking of entrusting you life to this
little piece of rubber?
Is the condom safe? Is it safer? Safer than what?
Look at it this way: If you decide to drive the wrong way down
a divided highway, is it safer if you use a seat belt?{14} You
wouldn’t call the process “safe.” To call it “safer”

completely misses the point. It’ s still a very riskyand a
very foolishthing to do.
Remember that a national study found that condoms have a 15%
failure rate with pregnancy. Perhaps you have flown in
airplanes. Suppose only 15 crashes occurred for every 100
plane flights. Would you say airline travel was safe?
Safer?{15} Would you still fly?
AIDS expert Dr. Redfield of the Walter Reed Hospital put it
like this at an AIDS briefing in Washington, DC: If my teenage
son realizes it’s foolish to drink a fifth of bourbon before
he drives to the party, do I tell him to go ahead and drink a
six pack of beer first, instead? {16} According to Dr.
Redfield, when you’re considering AIDS, “Condoms aren’t safe;
they’re dangerous.”{17}

The Test
You might say, “We’ve both been tested for AIDS. Neither of us
has it.”
The time span between HIV infection and detection of HIV
antibodies has been found to be anywhere from three to six
months, sometimes longer. {18}In rare cases it can even take
years for signs of the virus to appear.{19} Dr. Redfield says
that after he was exposed to HIV in his work, he waited 14
months before having sex with his wife.{20} Suppose you meet
someone who says, “I had an HIV test a year ago; it was
negative. I haven’t had sex for a year. I just had another
test; it was negative. I’m safe.” You see the test results in
writing. Is it safe to sleep with that person?
We all know how hormones can influence honesty. It comes down
to this: Are they telling the truth about not being sexually
active in the interim? Is there even a chance that person
might twist the truth even slightly in order to get into bed
with you? Even with the tests, it all boils down to trust.

That’s why I say, “It’s very difficult to be absolutely
certain that your partner in premarital sex does not have
AIDS.”
“Condom sense” is very, very risky. Common sense says, “If you
want to be safe, wait.”

The Total You
There are many other benefits to waiting (or to stopping until
marriage, if you’re a sexually active single). By “waiting,” I
mean reserving sex for marriage.
Sex involves your total personalitybody, mind, and spirit.
Besides being physically risky, premarital sex can hurt you
emotionally and relationally. While you are single, sex can
breed insecurity (“Am I the only one they’ve slept with? Have
there been, or will there be, others?”). It can generate
performance fears that can dampen sexual response. (If you
fear even slightly that your acceptance by your partner hinges
on your sexual performance, that fear can hamper your
performance.) It can cloud the issue, confusing you into
mistaking sexually charged sensations for genuine love.
After you marry, you might wonder, “If they slept with me
before we married, how do I know that they won’t sleep with
someone else now that we are married?” (Marital faithfulness
in the age of AIDS is, of course, important both emotionally
and physically.) When disagreements crop up with your mate,
will you be tempted to ask yourself, “Did we just marry on a
wave of passion?” Don’t forget flashbacks, those mental images
of previous sexual encounters that have a nasty way of
creeping back into your mind during arousal. Who wants to be
thinking of previous sex partners while making love with their
spouse? Worse, who wants their spouse to be thinking of
previous sex partners?
Waiting until marriage can help you both have the confidence,

security, trust, and self respect that a solid, intimate
relationship needs. “I really like what you said about
waiting,” said a recently married young woman after a lecture
at Sydney University in Australia. “My fianc and I had to make
the decision and we decided to wait.” (Each had been sexually
active in other previous relationships.) “With all the other
tensions, decisions, and stress of engagement, sex would have
been just another worry. Waiting ’till our marriage before we
had sex was the best decision we ever made.”{21}

Why Is It Hard to Wait?
Apart from the obvious physical power of one’s sex drive,
there are other equally powerful emotional factors that can
make it difficult to wait. A longing to be close to someone or
a yearning to express love can generate intense desires for
physical intimacy. Many singles today want to wait but lack
the inner strength or self-esteem They want to be lovedas we
all do and may fear losing love if they postpone sex. They are
frustrated when unable to control their sexual drives or when
relationships prove unfulfilling.
Often sex brings an emptiness rather than the wholeness people
seek through it. As one TV producer told me, “Frankly, I think
the sexual revolution has backfired in our faces. It’s
degrading to be treated like a piece of meat.” The previous
night her lover had justified his decision to sleep around by
telling her, “There’s plenty of me for everyone.” What I
suspect he meant was, “There’s plenty of everyone for me.” She
felt betrayed and alone.
I explained to her and to her TV audience that sexuality also
involves the spiritual. One wise spiritual teacher understood
our loneliness and longings for love. He recognized human
emotional needs for esteem, acceptance, and wholeness and
offered a plan to meet them. His plan has helped people to
become whole “new creatures,”{22} that is, “brand new
person(s) inside.”{23} He taught that we can be accepted just

as we are, even with our faults.{24} We can enjoy the selfesteem that comes from knowing who we are and that our lives
can count for something significant.{25} He promised
unconditional love to all who ask.{26} Once we know we’re
loved and accepted, we can have greater security to be
vulnerable in relationships and new inner strength to make
wise choices for safe living.{27} This teacher said, “You
shall know the truth, and the truth shall make you free.”{28}
“My peace I give to you,” He explained. “Do not let your
hearts be troubled and do not be afraid.”{29} Millions attest
to the safety and security He can provide in relationships.
His name, of course, is Jesus of Nazareth. I placed my faith
in Him personally my freshman year at Duke, Two Lambda Chis
influenced me in that direction. Though I was skeptical at
first, it “has made all the difference,” as Robert Frost would
say.
Sex and spirituality are, of course, quite controversial
topics. I realize that our International Fraternity contains a
wide spectrum of beliefs on these issues. I offer these
perspectives not to preach but to stimulate healthy thinking.
Diversity was one of the things that attracted me to our
chapter at Duke. Politically, philosophically, and spiritually
we ran the gamut. There were liberals, conservatives,
Christians, Jews, atheists, and
one another and learn from each
issues like these. That is the
remarks; may I encourage you to

agnostics. We tried to respect
other even when we differed on
spirit in which I offer these
consider them in the same way.

To summarize, the only truly safe sex is the lovemaking that
occurs in a faithful monogamous relationship where both
partners are HIV negative. Condoms may reduce the risk of HIV
transmission somewhat, but they can’t guarantee prevention.
Please, don’t entrust your life to something as risky as a
condom.
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Broken Homes, Broken Hearts –
A Christian Perspective on
Sex Outside of Marriage
Kerby Anderson examines the impact of teen pregnancies on our
society from a Christian, biblical worldview perspective. He
suggests steps we must take if Christians are to combat this
problem of our American society.

As the family goes, so goes society.
Families are the bedrock of society. When families fall apart,
society falls into social and cultural decline. Ultimately the
breakdown of the American family is at the root of nearly
every other social problem and pathology.
Just a few decades ago, most children in America grew up in
intact, two-parent families. Today, children who do so are a
minority. Illegitimacy, divorce, and other lifestyle choices
have radically altered the American family, and thus have
altered the social landscape.
Karl Zinsmeister of the American Enterprise Institute has
said, “There is a mountain of scientific evidence showing that
when families disintegrate, children often end up with
intellectual, physical and emotional scars that persist for
life.” He continues, “We talk about the drug crisis, the
education crisis, and the problem of teen pregnancy and
juvenile crime. But all these ills trace back predominantly to
one source: broken families.”
Broken homes and broken hearts are not only the reason for so
many social problems. They are also the reason for the

incumbent economic difficulties we face as a culture. The
moral foundation of society erodes as children learn the
savage values of the street rather than the civilized values
of culture. And government inevitably expands to intervene in
family and social crises brought about by the breakdown of the
family. Sociologist Daniel Yankelovich puts it this way:
Americans suspect that the nation’s economic difficulties are
rooted not in technical economic forces (for example,
exchange rates or capital formation) but in fundamental moral
causes. There exists a deeply intuitive sense that the
success of a market-based economy depends on a highly
developed social morality–trustworthiness, honesty, concern
for future generations, an ethic of service to others, a
humane society that takes care of those in need, frugality
instead of greed, high standards of quality and concern for
community. These economically desirable social values, in
turn, are seen as rooted in family values. Thus the link in
public thinking between a healthy family and a robust
economy, though indirect, is clear and firm.

Illegitimacy is our most important social
problem.
One of the most significant factors contributing to the
breakdown of the family has been the steady rise of unwed
births. Since 1960, illegitimate births have increased more
than 400 percent. In 1960, 5 percent of all births were out of
wedlock. Thirty years later nearly 30 percent of all births
were illegitimate. Among blacks two out of every three births
are illegitimate.
To put this astonishing increase in illegitimate births in
perspective, compare 1961 with 1991. Roughly the same number
of babies were born in both years (about 4 million). But in
1991, five times as many of these babies were born out of
wedlock.

Social commentator Charles Murray believes that “illegitimacy
is the single most important social problem of our time–more
important than crime, drugs, poverty, illiteracy, welfare or
homelessness because it drives everything else.” The public
costs of illegitimacy are very high. “Children born out of
wedlock tend to have high infant mortality, low birth weight
(with attendant morbidities), and high probabilities of being
poor, not completing school, and staying on welfare
themselves. As a matter of public policy, if not of morality,
it pays for society to approve of marriage as the best setting
for children, and to discourage having children out of
wedlock.”
In her famous article in Atlantic Monthly entitled “Dan Quayle
Was Right,” Barbara Dafoe Whitehead warned Americans of the
cost of ignoring the breakdown of the family:
If we fail to come to terms with the relationship between
family structure and declining child well-being, then it will
be increasingly difficult to improve children’s life
prospects, no matter how many new programs the federal
government funds. Nor will we be able to make progress in
bettering school performance or reducing crime or improving
the quality of the nation’s future work force–all domestic
problems closely connected to family breakup. Worse, we may
contribute to the problem by pursuing policies that actually
increase family instability and breakup.
While speaking of Dan Quayle, it might be wise to remind
ourselves of what the former Vice-President said that brought
such a firestorm from his critics. While speaking to the
Commonwealth Club in San Francisco, Vice President Quayle
argued that “It doesn’t help matters when prime time TV has
Murphy Brown–a character who supposedly epitomized today’s
intelligent, highly paid, professional woman–mocking the
importance of fathers by bearing a child alone, and calling it
just another lifestyle choice.”

At the time, one would have thought the Vice-President had
uttered the greatest blasphemy of our time. Yes, he was using
a fictional character to make a point. Yes, he was challenging
the tolerant, politically-correct conventions of the time. But
he was addressing an important issue neglected by so many.
Fortunately, a year later Atlantic Monthly magazine devoted
the cover of its April 1993 issue to the story: “Dan Quayle
Was Right. After decades of public dispute about so-called
family diversity, the evidence from social-science research is
coming in: The dissolution of two-parent families, though it
may benefit the adults involved, is harmful to many children,
and dramatically undermines our society.”
The conclusion should not be startling, yet in a society that
no longer operates from a Christian world and life view, it
has nearly become front page news. For decades, the United
States has engaged in a dangerous social experiment. Two
parents are no longer seen as necessary. Stable, intact
families are no longer seen as important. We are trying to
reinvent the family and are finding out the devastating
consequences of illegitimacy, divorce, and other lifestyle
choices. As a society, we must return to the values of
abstinence, chastity, fidelity, and commitment. Our desire to
reject Christian family values has inevitably lead to the
decline of Western civilization. It is time to find the road
back to home.

The flood of teenage pregnancies
destroying our social fabric.
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One of the most significant factors contributing to the
breakdown of the family has been the steady rise of unwed
births. Since 1960, illegitimate births have increased more
than 400 percent. In 1960, 5 percent of all births were out of
wedlock. Thirty years later nearly 30 percent of all births
were illegitimate. Among blacks two out of every three births
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One of the most significant factors contributing to the
breakdown of the family has been the steady rise of unwed
births. Since 1960, illegitimate births have increased more
than 400 percent. In 1960, 5 percent of all births were out of
wedlock. Thirty years later nearly 30 percent of all births
were illegitimate. Among blacks two out of every three births
are illegitimate.
One of the driving forces of illegitimacy is
unmarried teenagers. Every 64 seconds, a baby is
teenage mother, and every five minutes a baby is
teenager who already has a child. More than two
these births are to teen girls who are not married.
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Becoming a teenage parent significantly decreases the chance
that the young mother will be able to complete high school,
attend college, and successfully compete for a job. She is
much more likely to rear the child in poverty than girls who
do not become mothers as teenagers. “When teenagers have
babies both mothers and children tend to have problems–health,
social, psychological, and economic. Teens who have children
out of wedlock are more likely to end up at the bottom of the
socio-economic ladder.”
If the increase in teenage pregnancy isn’t disturbing enough,
there are other disturbing trends. A growing number of adults
are having sex with teens. This is more than just Joey
Buttafuoco and Amy Fisher or Woody Allen and Soon-Yi Previn.
Social statistics show that adult males are fathers of two
thirds of the babies born to teenage girls.
In some ways, this is not a new phenomenon. In 1920, for
example, 93 percent of babies born to teenagers were fathered
by adults. But the difference is that pregnant teens no longer
marry the father. Today, 65 percent of teenage moms are
unmarried. Many of these kids are destined to spend a lifetime

in a cycle of poverty and welfare dependency.
Why teenage girls become sexually involved with adult males is
sometimes difficult to discern. A desire for a mature male and
teenage insecurity are significant reasons. Teenage girls from
broken homes or abusive homes often are easy prey for adult
men, which may explain why adult men seek out teenager girls.
In many cases, teen sex is not consensual. Girls under the age
of 18 are victims of approximately half the rapes each year.
Stemming the tide of teen pregnancy, and reforming the current
welfare system that often encourages it, are important action
points. But doing so must take into account that adult males
are a significant reason why teenage girls are becoming
pregnant.
Whether we look at the increase in illegitimate births in
general or teenage pregnancy in particular, we can see a
disturbing trend. In essence, Americans have been conducting a
social experiment for the last three decades. And the evidence
clearly points to major problems when children are reared in
families without two parents. Illegitimate births are part of
the reason for the breakdown of the family; divorce is the
other.

We must honor
abstinence.

and

promote

sexual

Thus far we have been talking about the problems. Now it’s
time to propose a solution. There are two parts to this
approach. First, we must teach sexual abstinence. A
fundamental reason for the increase in unwed births is teenage
sexual promiscuity. Reduce teenage sexuality and you will
reduce illegitimacy. Fortunately, the abstinence message seems
to be gaining in popularity and getting the media attention it
deserves.
or example, the front page of the Sunday New York Times Style

section featured the surprising headline: “Proud to Be a
Virgin: Nowadays, You Can be Respected Even if You Don’t Do
It.” And the March 1994 issue of Mademoiselle featured an
article proclaiming “The New Chastity.” The article wondered
if “saying no to sex might turn out to be the latest stage in
the sexual revolution.” Mademoiselle found that views on
sexuality seem to be changing. Virgins, for example, are no
longer seen as individuals who are fearful or socially inept.
In fact, abstinence is now being equated with strength of will
and character. Those once labeled “carefree” are now
considered “careless” in light of the AIDS and STDs.
One of the most visible campaign for abstinence has come from
the “True Love Waits” campaign by the Southern Baptist
Convention (SBC) begun in the spring of 1993. Students pledge:
“Believing that true love waits, I make a commitment to God,
myself, my family, those I date, my future mate, and my future
children to be sexually pure until the day I enter a covenant
marriage relationship.”
A grassroots movement to promote abstinence through a variety
of programs has been spreading throughout the country. Crisis
Pregnancy Centers provide speakers to address the issue of
abstinence. Untold groups–with names like “Aim for Success”
and “Best Friends” and “Athletes for Abstinence”–are spreading
the positive message of abstinence to teens who need to hear
an alternative to the safe sex message.
There are substantial personal benefits to abstinence. But the
greatest benefit to society is a reduction in the illegitimate
birth rate which drives nearly all of the social problems
discussed in this book.

We must target teen pregnancy.
Now we must address the second part of the problem; that is,
we must target teen pregnancy. The problem with teenage sex is
not simply that teens are having sex. In approximately half

the cases, adults are having sex with teenagers. State laws
governing statutory rape are often called a “fictitious
chastity belt” since law enforcement often ignore the laws.
The reasons for lax enforcement are varied, but they surely
include the fallout from the sexual revolution and the
children’s rights movement. As a society, we have come to
accept the notion that even young teenagers are engaging in
consensual sex. While there may be some tawdry publicity when
a high profile entertainer like Woody Allen or Kelsey Grammar
is accused of sex with a teenager, generally the issue is
ignored.
But the issue cannot be ignored. “Welfare reform, sex
education and teen pregnancy prevention programs and welfare
reform are doomed to failure when they ignore the prevalence
of adult-teen sex.” Education about the problem and
enforcement of statutory rape laws would substantially reduce
the number of unwed teens.

We must honor
marriages.

and

promote

strong

Now I would like to propose additional solutions to the
problem of family breakdown. First, we must teach marriage
principles. Marriages are falling apart and other marriages
never begin as sexual partners choose to live together rather
than get married. Churches and Christian organizations must
teach marriage principles so that marriages will last. Once
built on commitment, today’s marriages are a contract: as long
as love shall last. Sound, biblical education is necessary to
put marriages back on a firm foundation.
Fortunately, a growing number of effective organizations are
providing that needed education. Family Life Ministry holds
weekend Family Life Conferences through out the country and
the world to packed audiences eager to learn more about how to
build strong marriages and families. The Marriage Encounter

program has been providing the same important teaching in
church and retreat settings. And lots and lots of books,
tapes, videos, and other seminars are focusing needed
attention on the principles that will build strong marriages
and allow them to flourish.

We must honor and support fatherhood.
Second, we must emphasize fatherhood. As more and more
children grow up in single-parent homes (which are primarily
female-headed homes), fathers appear irrelevant and
superfluous. Not only are they seen as expendable; they are
often seen as part of the problem.
Yet the consequences of fatherless homes is devastating. “More
than 70 percent of all juveniles in state reform institutions
come from fatherless homes.” Children who grow up without
fathers are more likely to be involved in criminal behavior
because they lack a positive male role model in their lives.
Fathers are not irrelevant. They may indeed spell the
difference between success and failure for their children.
Often fatherless homes feed the cycle of illegitimacy itself.
“Young white women who grow up without a father in the home
are more than twice as likely to bear children out of wedlock.
And boys living in a single-parent family are twice as likely
to father a child out of wedlock as boys from intact homes.”
Fortunately, there are many ministries encouraging men to
stand with their families. Gatherings like the Promise Keepers
conferences nationwide are highly visible symbols of a much
greater movement of men (individual churches or parachurch
organizations) who have dedicated themselves to running their
families on biblical principles. Groups like Mad Dads (Men
Against Destruction Defending Against Drugs and Social
disorder) have been organized to encourage fathers in high
crime urban areas. Especially critical are young urban (often
black) youths who do not have strong male role models to

emulate. One organizer said, “They saw pimps and hustlers and
dope dealers and gang bangers and hypersexual individuals who
like to make babies but didn’t assume the responsibility of
taking care of them–so why should the kids? And so our first
goal was just to mobilize strong, black fathers who were drugfree, who were willing to stand up and be role models, giving
our kids another group of men they could look at.”
Building strong families must include building families with
fathers. Fatherlessness is one of the primary causes of social
disintegration. Parenting cannot be left to mothers and
grandmothers. Fathers are essential.
©1994 Probe Ministries

Why Wait Till Marriage? – A
Christian Perspective
Jimmy and Jerry take a biblical worldview look at the question
of premarital sex or fornication.
They clearly show that
regardless of the dominant teaching of the culture, the Bible
describes the role of sex as far deeper in meaning and impact
than simple physical intercourse.
Crucial moral battles are being fought in our culture. Nowhere
is this seen more vividly than in the present sexual attitudes
and behaviors of Americans. The average young person
experiences many pressures in the formation of personal sexual
standards and behavior.
The fact that some standard must be chosen cannot be ignored.
Sex is here to stay, and it remains a very basic force in our
lives. We cannot ignore its presence any more than we can

ignore other ordinary human drives.
This essay explores contemporary sexual perspectives within a
biblical framework. Each of us needs to think through the
implications of sexual alternatives and choose a personal
sexual ethic based on intellectual and Christian factors, not
merely biological, emotional, or social ones.

Sex and Love
Before we begin our survey of various perspectives, we need to
face squarely the relationship of the physical act of sexual
intercourse to the more intangible aspects of a meaningful
relationship between two human beings.
Is having sex really making love? Modern case studies,
psychological insights, church teachings, and biblical
premises all seem to suggest not. As psychoanalyst Erich Fromm
puts it, “To love a person productively implies to care and to
feel responsible for his life, not only for his physical
powers but for the growth and development of all his human
powers.”{1}
If sex is merely a physical thing, then masturbation or other
forms of autoeroticism should provide true and complete sexual
satisfaction. Such is not the case. Alternatives to normal
sexual intercourse may satisfy physically, but not
emotionally. Meaningful sexual activity involves the physical
union of a man and a woman in a relationship of mutual caring
and intimacy.
Every normal person has the physical desire for sexual
activity accompanied with a desire to know and be known, to
love and be loved. Both desires make up the real quest for
intimacy in a relationship; sexual intercourse represents only
one ingredient that allows us to experience true intimacy.
A maximum sexual relationship exists where mutual
communication, understanding, affection, and trust have

formed, and two people have lastingly committed themselves to
each other in a permanent relationship. The more of these
qualities that are present, the deeper the intimacy and the
more meaningful the relationship. It becomes more valuable as
time passes because it is one of a kind– unique. To spread the
intimacy around through a variety of sexual liaisons destroys
the accumulated value of the previous relationship(s) and
dilutes and scatters (in little doses to a number of people)
what one has to give.
A real challenge faces young people today. Given the choice
between hamburger at five o’clock or filet mignon at seventhirty, are there any good reasons to forego the hamburger and
wait for the filet? Why not both? Why not take the hamburger
now and the filet later?
The latter attitude is precisely the rationale of those who
encourage sexual activity outside of marriage. But it is not
possible to have both without encountering problems later. Too
many hamburgers ruin one’s taste and appreciation for filet
and tend to turn filet into hamburger as well!

Contemporary Arguments for Premarital Sex
Now we will begin to consider the arguments that are presented
to justify sexual activity before and outside of marriage. We
will analyze the arguments briefly and explore the general
implications of each rationale so that you can decide which
will provide the best path for your future.

Biological Argument
Perhaps the most common reason used to justify premarital
sexual activity is that the sex drive is a basic biological
one. The argument is as old as the Bible, where Paul states in
1 Corinthians 6:13, “Food is for the stomach and the stomach
is for food.” The Corinthians were using the biological
argument to justify their immorality, but Paul explained that

the analogy to the sex appetite was (and is) fallacious.
Humans cannot live without food, air, or water. But we can
live without sex.
Nature says several things on this point. First, God has built
into the natural world a mechanism for sexual release:
nocturnal emissions, or orgasmic release during dreams.
Second, nature rejects human promiscuity, as the growing
problem of sexually- transmitted diseases makes abundantly
clear.
Couples who confine sex to their
such danger from disease. Further,
abstinence does not impair one’s
Bell quips, “There appear to

marriage partners face no
we can safely conclude that
health. Sociologist Robert
be no records of males

hospitalized because girls refused to provide sexual outlets.”
{2}
While recognizing that human beings share many common
characteristics with animals, we do not find comparable sexual
behavioral patterns in the animal world. Human sexuality is
unique in that it includes, but transcends, physical
reproductive elements. It reaches an intimacy unknown among
animals. Humans are different from animals.

Statistical Argument
A second popular argument reasons that everyone is doing it.
First, we must categorically emphasize that this is not a true
statement. A recent study (1991) of college freshmen shows
that “about two- thirds of men (66.3 percent) and slightly
more than one-third of the women (37.9 percent) support the
idea of sex between people who have known each other only for
a short time.”{3} As sobering as such statistics may be, they
obviously indicate that not everyone is sexually active.
Further, statistics do not establish moral values. Is
something right because it happens frequently or because many
people believe it? A primitive tribe may have a 100 percent

majority consensus that cannibalism is right! Does that make
it right? A majority can be wrong. If a society sets the
standards, those standards are subject to change with the whim
and will of the majority. In one generation slavery may be
right and abortion wrong, as in early nineteenth-century
America; but in another generation, abortion is in and slavery
is out, as today.
There are enough young people in any school or community who
prefer to wait until marriage that the young person who wants
to wait has plenty of company. Each person must decide where
he or she wants to be in a given statistical analysis of
current sexual mores and behavior.

Proof of Love
A third argument suggests that sexual activity tests or
provides proof of love. Supposedly, it symbolizes how much the
other cares. One therefore exerts pressure on the more
reluctant partner to demonstrate a certain level of care.
Reluctant partners succumbing to this pressure often do so
with an underlying hope that it will somehow cement the
relationship and discourage the other partner from searching
elsewhere for a less hesitant friend.
Any person who insists on making sex the ultimate proof of a
genuine relationship isn’t saying “I love you,” but rather “I
love it.” True love concerns itself with the well-being of the
other person and would not interpret sexual hesitation in such
a selfish way. Furthermore, the person adopting this practice
develops a pattern of demonstrating love by purely sexual
responsiveness. Ultimately he or she enters marriage with
something of a distortion as to what real intimacy means, to
say nothing of having to deal with the memories of previous
loves. Some behaviors are irreversible, and this process is
like trying to unscramble an egg. Once it’s done, it’s done.
The broader perspective sees sex as an integral and important

part of a meaningful relationship but not the
Remembering this will help any individual to
decision to refrain from sexual involvement
partner puts on the pressure to make sex
meaningful relationship.

totality of it.
make the right
if a potential
the test of a

Psychological Argument
The psychological argument is also a popular one and is
closely tied to the biological argument previously discussed.
Here’s the question: Is sexual restraint bad for you?
Sublimating one’s sex drive is not unhealthy. In sublimation
the processes of sexual and aggressive energy are displaced by
nonsexual and nondestructive goals.
But guilt, unlike sublimation, can produce devastating results
in human behavior. It is anger turned inward, producing
depression, a lowered self-esteem, and fatigue. Further,
chastity and virginity contribute very little to sexual
problems. Unsatisfying relationships, guilt, hostility toward
the opposite sex, and low self-esteem do. In short, there are
no scars where there have been no wounds.
In this hedonistic society, some persons need no further
justification for sexual activity beyond the fact that it’s
fun. “If it feels good, do it!” says the bumper sticker. But
the fun syndrome forces us to sacrifice the permanent on the
altar of the immediate.
The sex act itself is no guarantee of fun. Initial sex
experiences outside of marriage are often disappointing
because of high anxiety and guilt levels. Fear of discovery,
haste, and lack of commitment and communication all combine to
spoil some of the fun. Further, there is no way to avoid the
exploitation of someone in the relationship if it’s just for
fun. Sometimes one person’s pleasure is another’s pain. No one
likes to be or feel used.

Marilyn Monroe was a sex symbol for millions. She said,
“People took a lot for granted; not only could they be
friendly, but they could suddenly get overly friendly and
expect an awful lot for a very little.”{4} She felt used. She
died naked and alone, with an empty bottle of sleeping pills
beside a silent telephone. Was the fame and fun worth it?
Evidently she thought not.

Experiential Argument
This perspective emphasizes a desire on the part of an
individual not to appear like a sexual novice on the wedding
night. One answer to this is to have enough sexual experience
prior to marriage so that one brings practice, not theory to
the initial sexual encounter in marriage. But the body was
designed to perform sexually and will do so given the
opportunity.
This is not to say that sexual skill cannot be gained through
experience. It is to say that every skill acquired by humans
must have a beginning point. If the idea of two virgins on
their wedding night brings amusement to our minds instead of
admiration, it is actually a sad commentary on how far we have
slipped as individuals and as a culture.
It must be emphasized again that healthy sexual adjustment
depends much more on communication than technique. Worldfamous sex therapists Masters and Johnson found
Nothing good is going to happen in bed between a husband and
wife unless good things have been happening between them
before they go into bed. There is no way for a good sexual
technique to remedy a poor emotional relationship.{5}
In other words, a deeply-committed couple with no sexual
experience is far ahead of a sexually-experienced couple with
shallow and tentative commitment, as far as the marriage’s
future sexual success is concerned.

Compatibility Argument
A corollary to the experiential argument is the one of
compatibility. The idea is, How will I know if the shoe fits
unless first I try it on? A foot stays about the same size,
but the human sex organs are wonderfully stretchable and
adaptable. A woman’s vagina can enlarge to accommodate the
birth of a baby or to fit a male organ of any size. Physical
compatibility is 99 percent guaranteed, and the other 1
percent can become so with medical consultation and
assistance.
Of greater importance is to test person-to-person
compatibility. Sexual dysfunction in young people is usually
psychologically based. Building bridges of love and mutual
care in the non-physical facets of the relationship are the
sure roads to a honeymoon that can last a lifetime.

Contraceptive Argument
The contraceptive argument supposedly takes the fear of
pregnancy out of sexual activity and gives moderns a virtual
green light. Actually, the light is at most pale green and
perhaps only yellow. The simple fact is that pregnancy (along
with sexually-transmitted diseases) remains a possibility.
Beyond the question of contraceptive use is the entire area of
unwanted children. There are no good alternatives for children
born out of wedlock. Do we have the right to deprive children
of life or a secure family setting and loving parents to
supply their basic needs? Ironically, even severely battered
children choose to be with their parents over other
alternatives. Parental love and security are highly prized.
Sexual intimacy between a man and a woman is not exclusively
their private affair. Sexual intercourse must take place with
a view toward facing the consequences. The time of moral
decision in sexual matters comes before one decides to have
sex with someone, not later when unforeseen circumstances take

things the wrong way.

Marital Argument
Perhaps the most prominent argument for premarital sex among
Christians is the marital argument, which says, “We are in
love and plan to marry soon. Why should we wait?”
Dr. Howard Hendricks, an authority on the family, comments
that the best way to mortgage your marriage is to play around
at the door of marriage.{6} Loss of respect and intensity of
feelings may occur, as well as guilt and dissatisfaction.
Restraint for a time adds excitement to the relationship and
makes the honeymoon something very special, not a continuation
of already-established patterns. Some couples also see little
value in a public declaration of marital intent. Or they may
think the formality of a wedding is the equivalent of dogma.
Those who prefer no public declaration but rather seek
anonymity may be saying something about the depth (or lack
thereof) of their commitment to one another. Do they have
their fingers crossed?
Contemporary studies indicate that the marital argument is not
sound. Of 100 couples who cohabit, 40 break up before they
marry. Of the 60 who marry, 45 divorce—leaving only 15 of 100
with a lasting marriage. Thus, cohabitation has two negative
effects: it sharply reduces the number who marry, and
dramatically increases the divorce rate of those who do.{7}
Engaged couples, according to Paul in 1 Corinthians 7:36-37,
should either control their sexual drives or marry.
Intercourse, then, is not proper for engaged couples. They
should either keep their emotions in check or marry.

Conclusion
We have examined some of the major arguments used to justify
premarital sex. If these are the strongest defenses of sex
outside of marriage, the case is weak. Our brief trek through

the wilderness of contemporary sexual ideas has led to some
virtual dead ends.
There are good reasons to make a commitment to limit our
sexual experience to a time when the sex act can be reinforced
in a context of permanent love and care. From this
perspective, virginity is not viewed as something that must be
eliminated as soon as possible, but as a gift to treasure and
save for a special and unique person.
The biblical standard that puts sex within the fidelity and
security of marriage is the most responsible code that has
ever been developed. You are justified in following it without
apology as the best standard for protecting human, moral, and
Christian values that has been devised.
Some reading this may have already had sexual experience
outside of marriage. The data we have discussed is not
intended to condemn or produce guilt.
The good news is that Jesus Christ came for the expressed
purpose of forgiving our sins, sexual and all other. Jesus,
who is the same yesterday, today, and forever, will forgive
us. The real question now is, What shall we do with the
future? Christ can cleanse the past, but He expects us to
respond to the light He gives us. Hopefully this discussion
will help you strengthen your convictions with regard to
sexual decisions and behavior in the days ahead. As the adage
says, today is the first day of the rest of your life.
Notes
1. Erich Fromm, The Art of Loving. (New York: Harper & Row,
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5. William H. Masters and Virginia E. Johnson, The Pleasure
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“Christian Home Course,” 1978.
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Safe Sex and the Facts – A
Christian Perspective
Dr. Ray Bohlin provides a look at the many problems
surrounding the idea of safe sex from a Christian, biblical
worldview perspective as well as a scientific perspective. He
provides a sound argument for supporting the Christian view of
sex being reserved for the marriage relationship.
At age 16 John had sex with Andrea. Just one time. He enjoyed
the experience but felt guilty and decided the risk of
sexually transmitted diseases (STDs) and pregnancy were just
too great. He did not have sex again until nine years later
when he married Cindy, who was a virgin. Three months after
their wedding Cindy began having painful symptoms. Unknowingly
John, who had never had any symptoms of disease, had brought
two STDs into his marriage. But John and Cindy were lucky;

they both responded to treatment and are healthy today. Many
others, however, are not so fortunate. Today STDs are at
unprecedented and epidemic proportions. Thirty years of the
sexual revolution is paying an ugly dividend, and those most
at risk are teenagers. This is true partially because
teenagers are more sexually active than ever before, but also
because teenage girls are more susceptible to STDs than males
or adult females.
While a few STDs can be transmitted apart from sex acts, all
are transmissible by the exchange of bodily fluids during
intimate sexual contact. I want to discuss the severity of the
problem as well as what must be done if we are to save a
majority of the next generation from the shame, infertility,
and sometimes death, that may result from STDs.
If you are not aware of some of the following statistics, then
prepare to fasten your seat belt because what I have to report
is not pretty. The information I am about to share is from
data gathered by the Medical Institute for Sexual Health in
Austin, Texas.(1) All of these statistics are readily
available from reputable medical and scientific journals.
Today, there are approximately 25 STDs. A few can be fatal.
Some are relatively harmless, but all are humiliating. Many
women are living in fear of what their future may hold as a
result of STD infection. It is estimated that 1 in 5 Americans
between the ages of 15 and 55 are currently infected with one
or more viral STDs, and 12 million Americans are newly
infected each year. That’s nearly 5% of the entire population
of the U.S.! Of these new infections, 63% involve people less
than 25 years old.
This epidemic is a recent phenomenon. Some young people have
parents who may have had multiple sexual part-ners with
relative impunity and conclude that they too are safe from
disease. However, most of these diseases were not around 20 to
30 years ago. Prior to 1960, there were only two prevalent

sexually transmitted diseases: syphilis and gonorrhea. Both
were easily treatable with antibiotics.
In the sixties and seventies this relatively stable situation
began to change. For example, in 1976, chlamydia first
appeared in increasing numbers in the U.S. Chlamydia,
particularly dangerous to women, is now the most common
bacterial STD in the country. In 1981, human immuno-deficiency
virus (HIV), the virus which causes AIDS, was identified. By
early 1993, between 1 and 2 million Americans were infected
with HIV or AIDS, over 12 million were infected worldwide, and
over 160,000 had died in the U.S. alone. Then herpes was added
to the mix. This STD now infects 30 million people.
In 1985, human papilloma virus (HPV) began a dramatic
increase. This virus can result in venereal warts and will
often lead to deadly cancers.
By 1990, penicillin-resistant strains of gonorrhea were
present in all fifty states, and by 1992 syphilis was at a 40year high. As of 1993, pelvic inflammatory disease (PID),
which is almost always caused by gonorrhea or chlamydia, was
affecting 1 million new women each year. This includes 16,000
to 20,000 teenagers. This infection can result in pelvic pain
and infertility and is the leading cause of hospitalization
for women between the ages of 15 and 55, apart from pregnancy.
Pelvic inflammatory disease can result in scarred fallopian
tubes which block passage of a fertilized egg. The fertilized
egg, therefore, cannot pass on to the uterus, and the growing
embryo will cause the tube to rupture. From 1960 to 1990 there
was a 400% increase in tubal pregnancies, most of which were
caused by STDs. Making matters even worse is the fact that 80%
of those infected with an STD don’t know it and will
unwittingly infect their next sexual partner.

The Medical Facts of STDs
Syphilis is a terrible infection. In its first stage, the
infected individual may be lulled into thinking there is
little wrong since the small sore will disappear in 2 to 8
weeks. The second and third stages are progressively worse and
can eventually lead to brain, heart, and blood vessel damage
if not diagnosed and treated. The saddest part is that
syphilis is 100% curable with penicillin, yet there is now
more syphilis than in the late 1940s, and it is spreading
rapidly.
Chlamydia, a disease which only became common in the
mid-1980s, infects 20 to 40% of some sexually active groups
including teenagers. In men, chlamydia can cause infertile
sperm, a condition reversible with antibiotics. In women,
however, the infection is devastating. An acute chlamydia
infection in women will result in pain, fever, and damage to
female organs. A silent infection can damage a woman’s
fallopian tubes without her ever knowing it. A single episode
of chlamydia PID can result in a 25% chance of infertility.
With a second infection, the chance of infertility rises to
50%. This is double the risk of gonorrhea.
Treatment with antibiotics is not always successful. One study
reported that 18% showed a recurrence of infection within 3
weeks. As many as 14% of teenagers do not respond to
treatment, and ultimately require a hysterectomy. It is an
overwhelming burden for an 18- or 19-year- old girl to have to
face the fact that she will never be able to bear a single
child.
The human papilloma virus (HPV) is an extremely common STD.
One study reported that at the University of California,
Berkeley, 46% of the sexually active coeds were infected with
HPV. Another study reported that 38% of the sexually active
females between the ages of 13 and 21 were infected.

HPV is the major cause of venereal warts which are extremely
difficult to treat and may require expensive procedures such
as laser surgery. HPV can result in pre-cancer or cancer of
the genitalia. By causing cancer of the cervix, this virus is
presently killing more women in this country than AIDS, or
over 4,600 women in 1991. HPV can also result in painful
intercourse for years after infection even though other
visible signs of disease have disappeared.
And of course there is the human immunodeficiency virus, or
HIV, the virus that causes AIDS. The first few cases of AIDS
were only discovered in 1981; now, in the U.S. alone, there
are between 1 and 2 million infected with this disease. As far
as we know, all of these people will die in the next ten to
fifteen years. As of early 1993, approximately 160,000 had
already died.
In 1991 a non-random study at the University of Texas at
Austin showed that 1 in 100 students who had blood drawn for
any reason at the university health center was HIV infected.
While the progress of the disease is slow for many people, all
who have it will be infected for the rest of their lives.
There is no cure, and many research-ers are beginning to
despair of ever coming up with a cure or even a vaccine (as
was eventually done with polio). In 1992, 1 in 75 men was
infected with HIV and 1 in 700 women. But the number of women
with AIDS is growing. In the early years of the epidemic less
than 2% of the AIDS cases were women. Now the percentage is
12%.

Teenagers Face Greater Risks from STDs
One of the statistics I have mentioned is that teenagers are
particularly susceptible to STDs. This fact is alarming since
more teens are sexually active today than ever before. An
entire generation is at risk, and the saddest part about it is
that most of them are unaware of the dangers they face.

Teenagers must be given the correct information to help them
realize that saving themselves sexually until marriage is the
only sure way to stay healthy.
The medical reasons for teens’ high susceptibility to STDs
relates specifically to females. The cervix of a teen-age girl
has a lining (ectropion) which produces mucus that is a great
growth medium for viruses and bacteria. As a girl reaches her
20s or has a baby, this lining is replaced with a tougher,
more resistant lining. Also during the first two years of
menstruation, 50% of the periods occur without ovulation. This
will produce a more liquid mucus which also grows bacteria and
viruses very well. A 15-year-old girl has a 1-in-8 chance of
developing pelvic inflammatory disease simply by having sex,
whereas a 24-year-old woman has only a 1- in-80 chance in the
same situation.
Teenagers do not always respond to antibiotic treatment for
pelvic inflammatory disease, and occasionally such teenage
girls require a hysterectomy. Infertility is an increasing
problem in our society. It is estimated that one-fourth to
one-third of all female infertility in marriage is a result of
STDs.
Teenagers are also more susceptible to human papilloma virus,
HPV. Rates of HPV infection in teenagers can be as high as
40%, whereas in the adult population, the rate is less than
15%. Teenagers are also more likely to develop precancerous
growths as a result of HPV infection than adults. These
precancerous growths in teenagers are also more likely to
develop into invasive cancer than in adults.
Apart from the increased risk from STDs in teens, teen-age
pregnancy is also at unprecedented levels. In 1985 there were
over 1 million teen-age pregnancies; 400,000 of these ended in
abortion. Abortion is not a healthy procedure for anyone to
undergo, but this is especially true for a teenager. Not
getting pregnant to begin with is far better. Oral

contraceptives are not as effective with teenagers, mainly
because teens are more apt to forget to take the pill. Over a
one-year period, as many as 9 to 18% of teenage girls using
oral contraceptives become pregnant.
Finally, when teenagers start having sex earlier in life, they
are much more likely to have multiple sexual partners, a
behavior that puts them at greater risk for STD. When
teenagers become sexually active before they are 18 years of
age, 75% of them will have more than 2 partners and 45% of
them will have 4 or more partners. If sexual activity begins
after the 19th birthday, only 20% will have 2 or more partners
and only 1% will have 4 or more partners. (These statistics
were reported by the Centers for Disease Control after
interviewing people in their 20s.)

Is Safe Sex Really the Answer?
I must now take a hard look at the message of safe sex which
is being taught to teens at school and through the media.
Some people believe that if teens can be taught how to use
contraception and condoms effectively, rates of pregnancy and
STD infection will be reduced dramatically. But common sense
and statistics tell us otherwise. At Rutgers University, the
rates of infection of students with STD varied little with the
form of contraception used. For example, 35 to 44% of the
sexually active students were infected with one or more STDs
whether they used no contraceptive, oral contraceptive, the
diaphragm, or condoms. It is significant to note that condoms,
the hero of the safe sex message, provided virtually no
protection from STDs.
Will condoms prevent HIV infection, the virus that causes
AIDS? While it is better than nothing, the bottom line is that
condoms cannot be trusted. A study from Florida looked at
couples in which one partner was HIV positive and the other
was negative. They used condoms as protection during

intercourse. After 18 months, 17% of the previously uninfected
partners were HIV positive. That is a one-in-six chance, the
same as in Russian roulette.
Condoms do not even provide 100% protection for the purpose
for which they were designed: prevention of pregnancy. One
study from the School of Medicine Family Planning Clinic at
the University of Pennsylvania reported that 25% of patients
using condoms as birth control conceived over a one-year
period. Other studies indicate that the rate of accidental
pregnancy from condom-protected intercourse is around 15% with
married couples and 36% for unmarried couples.
Condoms are inherently untrustworthy. The FDA allows as many
as one in 250 to be defective. Condoms are often stored and
shipped at unsafe temperatures which weakens the integrity of
the latex rubber causing breaks and ruptures. Condoms will
break 8% of the time and slip off 7% of the time. There are
just so many pitfalls in condom use that you just can’t expect
immature teenagers to use them properly. And even if they do,
they are still at risk.
Studies are beginning to show that school-based sex education
that includes condom use as the central message, does not
work. A study in a major pediatric journal concluded that the
available evidence indicates that there is little or no effect
from school-based sex- education on sexual activity,
contraception, or teenage pregnancy.(2) This study evaluated
programs that emphasized condoms. In addition, programs that
emphasize condoms tend to give a false sense of security to
sexually active students and make those students who are not
having sex feel abnormal.
The list of damages from unmarried adolescent sexual activity
is long indeed. Apart from the threat to physical health and
fertility, there is damage to family relationships, selfconfidence and emotional health, spiritual health, and future
economic opportunities due to unplanned pregnancy. Condom-

based sex- education does not work.

Saving Sex for Marriage is the Common
Sense Solution.
The epidemic of sexually transmitted diseases is running
rampant in this country and around the world. Diseases such as
chlamydia, human papilloma virus, herpes, hepatitis B,
trichomonas, pelvic inflammatory disease, and AIDS have joined
syphilis and gonorrhea in just the last 30 years. There is no
question that the fruits of the sexual revolution have been
devastating. I have also shown how our teen-agers are at a
greater risk for sexually transmitted diseases than are adults
and that sex-education based on condom use is ineffective and
misleading. There is only one message that offers health,
hope, and joy to today’s teenagers. We need to teach single
people to save intercourse for marriage.
Sex is a wonderful gift, but if uncontrolled, it has a great
capacity for evil as well as good. Our bodies were not made to
have multiple sex partners. Almost all risk of STD and out-ofwedlock pregnancy can be avoided by saving intercourse for
marriage. And it can be done.
Statistics show clearly that in schools that teach a sex
education program that emphasizes saving intercourse for
marriage, the teen pregnancy rate drops dramatically in as
little as one year. In San Marcos, California, a high school
used a federally funded program (“Teen Aid”) which emphasizes
saving intercourse until marriage. Before using the program
there were 147 pregnancies out of 600 girls. Within two years,
the number of pregnancies plummeted to 20 out of 600 girls.(3)
As of 1992, San Marcos was still using this program and was
still satisfied with it. In Jessup Georgia, upon instituting
the “Sex Respect” program, the number of pregnancies out of
340 female students dropped from 17 to 13 to 11 to 3 in
successive years.

Delaying intercourse until teens are older is not a naive
proposal. Over 50% of the females and 40% of the males between
15 and 19 have not had intercourse. They are living proof that
teens can control their sexual desires. Of those who had at
least one sexual experience, 20% had sex in the past but were
not currently sexually active. Therefore, a minority of
students are sexually active.
Condom-based sex-education programs basically teach teen-agers
that they cannot control their sexual desires, and that they
must use condoms to protect themselves. It is not a big leap
from people being unable to control their sexual desires to
being unable to control their hate, greed, anger, and
prejudice. This is not the right message for our teenagers!
Teenagers are willing to discipline themselves for things they
want and desire and are convinced are beneficial. Girls get up
early for drill team practice. Boys train in the off-season
with weights to get stronger for athletic competition. Our
teens can be disciplined in their sexual lives if they have
the right information to make logical choices.
Saving sex for marriage is the common sense solution. In fact,
it is the only solution. We don’t hesitate to tell our kids
not to use drugs or marijuana, and most do not. We tell our
kids it’s unhealthy to smoke, and most do not.
It is normal and healthy not to have sex until marriage. STDs
are so common that it is not an exaggeration to say that most
people who regularly have sex outside of marriage will
contract a sexually transmitted disease. Our sexuality should
blossom within the confines of a mutually faithful monogamous
relationship. We need to reeducate our kids not just in what
is healthy, but in what is right.
Notes
1. Medical Institute for Sexual Health, P.O. Box 4919, Austin,
TX 78765.

2. I.W. Stout, et al., Pediatrics, 1989, 83:376-79.
3. Joe S. McIlhaney, Jr., Safe Sex (Grand Rapids, Mich.: Baker
Book House, 1991), p. 86.
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The Epidemic of Sexually
Transmitted Diseases – A
Christian Solution
Written by Dr. Ray Bohlin
Dr. Bohlin looks at data describing the huge increase in STDs
in American, considers the causes of this increase, and
proposes a Christian solution firmly rooted in a biblical
worldview.

An STD Epidemic
Sexually Transmitted Diseases (or STDs) are at unprecedented
and epidemic proportions. Thirty years of the sexual
revolution is paying an ugly dividend. While a few STDs can be
transmitted apart from sex acts, all are transmissible by the
exchange of bodily fluids during intimate sexual contact. I
want to discuss the severity of the problem as well as what
must be done if we are to save a majority of the next
generation from the shame, infertility, and sometimes death,
that may result from STDs.
The information I am about to share is from data gathered by
the Medical Institute for Sexual Health out of Austin,
Texas.(1) All of these statistics are readily available from

reputable medical and scientific journals.
Today, there are approximately 25 STDs. A few can be fatal.
Many women are living in fear of what their future may hold as
a result of STD infection. It is estimated that 1 in 5
Americans between the ages of 15 and 55 are currently infected
with one or more STDs, and 12 million Americans are newly
infected each year. That’s nearly 5% of the entire population
of the U.S. Of these new infections, 63% are in people less
than 25 years old.
This epidemic is a recent phenomenon. Some young people have
parents who may have had multiple sexual partners with
relative impunity. They may conclude that they too are safe
from disease. However, most of these diseases were not around
20 to 30 years ago. Prior to 1960, there were only two
significant sexually transmitted diseases: syphilis and
gonorrhea. Both were easily treatable with antibiotics. In the
sixties and seventies this relatively stable situation began
to change. For example, in 1976, chlamydia first appeared in
increasing numbers in the United States. Chlamydia,
particularly dangerous to women, is now the most common STD in
the country. Then in 1981, human immunodeficiency virus (HIV),
the virus which causes AIDS, was identified. By early 1993,
between 1 and 2 million Americans were infected with AIDS,
over 12 million were infected worldwide, and over 160,000 had
died in the U.S. alone. Over 10% of the total U.S. population,
30 million people, are infected with herpes.
In 1985, human papilloma virus (HPV), began to increase. This
virus will result in venereal warts and will often lead to
deadly cancers. In 1990, penicillin resistant-strains of
gonorrhea were present in all fifty states.
By 1992 syphilis was at a 40-year high. As of 1993, pelvic
inflammatory disease (PIV), which is almost always caused by
gonorrhea or chlamydia, was affecting 1 million new women each
year. This includes 16,000 to 20,000 teenagers. This

complication causes pelvic pain and infertility and is the
leading cause of hospitalization for women, apart from
pregnancy, during the childbearing years.
Pelvic inflammatory disease can result in scarred fallopian
tubes which block the passage of a fertilized egg. The
fertilized egg, therefore, cannot pass on to the uterus and
the growing embryo will cause the tube to rupture. By 1990,
there was a 400% increase in tubal pregnancies, most of which
were caused by STDs. Even worse is the fact that 80% of those
infected with an STD don’t know it and will unwittingly infect
their next sexual partner.

The Medical Facts of STDs
Syphilis is a terrible infection. In its first stage, the
infected individual may be lulled into thinking there is
little wrong since the small sore will disappear in 2 to 8
weeks. The second and third stages are progressively worse and
can eventually lead to brain, heart, and blood vessel damage
if not diagnosed and treated. The saddest part is that
syphilis is 100% curable with penicillin, yet there is now
more syphilis than since the late 1940s, and it is spreading
rapidly.
Chlamydia, a disease which only became common in the
mid-1970s, infects 20 to 40% of some sexually active groups
including teenagers. In men, chlamydia is usually less
serious; with females, however, the infection can be
devastating. An acute chlamydia infection in women will result
in pain, fever, and damage to female organs. A silent
infection can damage a woman’s fallopian tubes without her
ever knowing it. A single chlamydia infection can result in a
25% chance of infertility. With a second infection, the chance
of infertility rises to 50%. This is double the risk of
gonorrhea.
The human papilloma virus, or HPV, is an extremely common STD.

One study reported that at the University of California,
Berkeley, 46% of the sexually active coeds were infected with
HPV. Another study reported that 38% of the sexually active
females between the ages of 13 and 21 were infected. HPV is
the major cause of venereal warts; it can be an extremely
difficult problem to treat and may require expensive
procedures such as laser surgery.
The human papilloma virus can result in precancer or cancer of
the genitalia. By causing cancer of the cervix, this virus is
killing more women in this country than AIDS, or over 4,600
women in 1991. HPV can also result in painful intercourse for
years after infection even though other visible signs of
disease have disappeared.
And of course there is the human immunodeficiency virus, or
HIV, the virus that causes AIDS. The first few cases of AIDS
were only discovered in 1981; now, in the U.S. alone, there
are between 1 and 2 million infected with this disease. As far
as we know, all of these people will die in the next ten
years. As of early 1993, 160,000 had already died.
A 1991 study at the University of Texas at Austin showed that
1 in 100 students who had blood drawn for any reason at the
university health center was HIV infected. While the progress
of the disease is slow for many people, all who have the virus
will be infected for the rest of their life. There is no cure,
and many researchers are beginning to despair of ever coming
up with a cure or even a vaccine (as was eventually done with
polio). In 1992, 1 in 75 men was infected with HIV and 1 in
700 women. But the number of women with AIDS is growing. In
the early years of the epidemic less than 2% of the AIDS cases
were women. Now the percentage is 12%.

Teenagers Face a Greater Risk from STDs
Teenagers are particularly susceptible to sexually transmitted
diseases or STDs. This fact is alarming since more teens are

sexually active today than ever before. An entire generation
is at risk and the saddest part about it is that most of them
are unaware of the dangers they face. Our teenagers must be
given the correct information to help them realize that saving
themselves sexually until marriage is the only way to stay
healthy.
The medical reasons for teens’ high susceptibility to STDs
specifically relates to females. The cervix of a teenage girl
has a lining which produces mucus that is a great growth
medium for viruses and bacteria. As a girl reaches her 20s or
has a baby, this lining is replaced with a tougher, more
resistant lining. Also during the first two years of
menstruation, 50% of the periods occur with-out ovulation.
This will produce a more liquid mucus which also grows
bacteria and viruses very well. A 15-year-old girl has a 1in-8 chance of developing pelvic inflammatory disease simply
by having sex, whereas a 24-year-old woman has only a 1- in-80
chance in that situation.
Teenagers do not always respond to antibiotic treatment for
pelvic inflammatory disease, and occasionally such teenage
girls require a hysterectomy. Teenage infertility is also an
increasing problem. In 1965, only 3.6% of the married couples
between ages 20 and 24 were infertile; by 1982, that figure
had nearly tripled to 10.6%. The infertility rate is surely
higher than that now with the alarming spread of chlamydia.
Teenagers are also more susceptible to human papilloma virus,
HPV. Rates of HPV infection in teenagers can be as high as
40%, whereas in the adult population, the rate is less than
15%. Teenagers are also more likely than adults to develop
precancerous growths as a result of HPV infection, and they
are more likely to develop pelvic inflammatory disease.
Apart from the increased risk from STDs in teens, teenage
pregnancy is also at unprecedented levels, over 1 million
pregnancies, and 400,000 abortions in 1985. Abortion is not a

healthy procedure for anyone to undergo, especially a
teenager. It is far better to have not gotten pregnant. Oral
contraceptives are not as effective with teenagers, mainly
because teens are more apt to forget to take the pill. Over a
one-year period, as many as 9 to 18% of teenage girls using
oral contraceptives become pregnant.
Our teenagers are at great risk. In a society that has
abandoned God’s design for healthy meaningful sexual
expression within marriage, our children need to be told the
truth about the dangers of STDs.

Is “Safe Sex” Really the Answer?
I must now take a hard look at the message of “safe sex” which
is being taught to teens at school and through the media
across the country.
Some people believe that if teens can be taught how to use
contraception and condoms effectively, that rates of pregnancy
and STD infection will be reduced dramatically. But the
statistics and common sense tell us otherwise. At Rutgers
University, the rates of infection of students with STD varied
little with the form of contraception used. For example, 35 to
44% of the sexually active students were infected with one or
more STDs whether they used no contraceptive, oral
contraceptive, the diaphragm, or condoms. It is significant to
note that condoms, the hero of the “safe sex” message,
provided virtually no protection from STDs.
Will condoms prevent HIV infection, the virus that causes
AIDS? While it is better than nothing, the bottom line is that
condoms cannot be trusted. A study from Florida looked at
couples where one individual was HIV positive and the other
was negative. They used condoms as protection during
intercourse. Obviously these couples would be highly motivated
to use the condoms properly, yet after 18 months, 17% of the
previously uninfected partners were now HIV positive. That is

a one-in-six chance, the same as in Russian roulette. Not good
odds!
Condoms do not even provide 100% protection for the purpose
for which they were designed: prevention of pregnancy. One
study from the School of Medicine Family Planning Clinic at
the University of Pennsylvania reported that 25% of patients
using condoms as birth control conceived over a one-year
period. Other studies indicate that the rate of accidental
pregnancy from condom-protected intercourse is around 15% with
married couples and 36% for unmarried couples.
Condoms are inherently untrustworthy. The FDA allows one in
250 to be defective. Condoms are often stored and shipped at
unsafe temperatures which weakens the integrity of the latex
rubber causing breaks and ruptures. Condoms will break 8% of
the time and slip off 7% of the time. There are just so many
pitfalls in condom use that you just can’t expect immature
teenagers to use them properly. And even if they do, they are
still at risk.
Studies are beginning to show that school-based sex education
that includes condom use as the central message does not work.
A study in a major pediatric journal concluded that “the
available evidence indicates that there is little or no effect
from school-based sex-education on sexual activity,
contraception, or teenage pregnancy.”(2) This study evaluated
programs that emphasized condoms. Over $3 billion dollars has
been spent on sex- education programs emphasizing condoms with
little or no effect! In addition, programs that emphasize
condoms tend to give a false sense of security to sexually
active students and make those students who are not having sex
feel abnormal. Hardly the desired result!
The list of damages from unmarried adolescent sexual activity
is long indeed. Apart from the threat to physical health and
fertility, there is damage to family relationships, selfconfidence and emotional health, spiritual health, and future

economic opportunities due to unplanned pregnancy. Condombased sex-education does not work.

Saving Sex for Marriage is the Common
Sense Solution.
I have been discussing the epidemic of sexually transmitted
diseases that is running rampant in this country and around
the world. Diseases such as chlamydia, human papilloma virus,
herpes, hepatitis B, trichomonas, pelvic inflammatory disease,
and AIDS have joined syphilis and gonorrhea in just the last
30 years. There is no question that the fruits of the sexual
revolution, or sexual convulsion as one author put it, have
been devastating. I have also shown how our teenagers are at a
greater risk for sexually transmitted diseases than are adults
and that sex-education based on condom use is ineffective and
misleading. There is only one message that offers health,
hope, and joy to today’s teenagers. We need to teach single
people to save intercourse for marriage.
Sex is a wonderful gift, but if uncontrolled, it has a great
capacity for evil as well as good. Our bodies were not made to
have multiple sex partners. Almost all risk of STD and out of
wedlock pregnancy can be avoided by saving intercourse for
marriage. And it can be done.
Statistics show clearly that in schools that teach a sex
education program that emphasizes saving intercourse for
marriage, the teen pregnancy rate drops dramatically in as
little as one year. In San Marcos, California, a high school
used a federally funded program (“Teen Aid”) which emphasizes
saving intercourse until marriage. Before using the program
there were 147 pregnancies out of 600 girls. Within two years,
the number of pregnancies plummeted to 20 out of 600 girls.(3)
In Jessup, Georgia, upon instituting the “Sex Respect”
program, the number of pregnancies out of 340 female students
dropped from 17 to 13 to 11 to 3 in successive years.

Delaying intercourse until teens are older is not a naive
proposal. Over 50% of the females and 40% of the males ages 15
to 19 have not had intercourse. While not a majority, they are
living proof that teens can control their sexual desires.
Current condom-based sex-education programs basically teach
teenagers that they cannot control their sexual desires, and
that they must use condoms to protect themselves. It is not a
big leap from teenagers being unable to control their sexual
desires to being unable to control their hate, greed, anger,
and prejudice. This is not the right message for our
teenagers! Teenagers are willing to discipline themselves for
things they want and desire and are convinced are beneficial.
Girls get up early for drill team practice. Boys train in the
off-season with weights to get stronger for athletic
competition. Our teens can also be disciplined in their sexual
lives if they have the right information to make logical
choices. Saving sex for marriage is the common sense solution.
In fact, it is the only solution. We don’t hesitate to tell
our kids not to use drugs, and most don’t. We tell our kids
it’s unhealthy to smoke, and most do not. We tell our kids not
to use marijuana, and most do not.
It is normal and healthy not to have sex until marriage.
Sexually transmitted diseases are so common that it is not an
exaggeration to say that most people who regularly have sex
outside of marriage will contract a sexually transmitted
disease. Not only is saving sex for marriage the only real
hope for sexual health, it is God’s design. God has said that
our sexuality is to blossom within the confines of a mutually
faithful monogamous relationship. What we are seeing today is
the natural consequence of disobedience. We need to reeducate
our kids not just in what is best, but in what is right.
Notes
1. Medical Institute for Sexual Health, P.O. Box 4919, Austin,
TX 78765.

2. I.W. Stout, et al., Pediatrics, 1989, 83:376-79.
3. Joe S. McIlhaney, Jr., Safe Sex (Grand Rapids, Michigan;
Baker Book House, 1991), p. 86.
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Loneliness
The baby boom generation is headed for a crisis of
loneliness. The reasons are simple: demographics and social
isolation. More boomers are living alone than in previous
generations, and those living with another person will still
feel the nagging pangs of loneliness.
In previous centuries where extended families dominated the
social landscape, a sizeable proportion of adults living alone
was unthinkable. And even in this century, adults living alone
have usually been found near the beginning (singles) and end
(widows) of adult life. But these periods of living alone are
now longer due to lifestyle choices on the front end and
advances in modern medicine on the back end. Baby boomers are
postponing marriage and thus extending the number of years of
being single. Moreover, their parents are (and presumably they
will be) living longer, thereby increasing the number of years
one adult will be living alone. Yet the increase in the number
of adults living alone originates from more than just changes
at the beginning and end of adult life. Increasing numbers of
boomers are living most or all of their adult lives alone.
In the 1950s, about one in every ten households had only one
person in them. These were primarily widows. But today, due to
the three D’s of social statistics (death, divorce, and
deferred marriage), about one in every four households is a

single person household. And if current trends continue,
sociologists predict that ratio will increase to one in every
three households by the twenty-first century.
In the past, gender differences have been significant in
determining the number of adults living alone. For example,
young single households are more likely to be men, since women
marry younger. On the other hand, old single households are
more likely to be women, because women live longer than men.
While these trends still hold true, the gender distinctions
are blurring as boomers of both sexes reject the traditional
attitudes towards marriage. Compared with their parents,
boomers are marrying less, marrying later, and staying married
for shorter periods of time.

Marriage Patterns
The most marriageable generation in history has not made the
trip to the altar in the same percentage as their parents. In
1946, the parents of the baby boom set an all-time record of
2,291,000 marriages. This record was not broken during the
late 1960s and early 1970s, when millions of boomers entered
the marriage-prone years. Finally, in 1979, the record that
had lasted 33 years was finally broken when the children of
the baby boom made 2,317,000 marriages.
Instead of marrying, many boomers chose merely to “live
together.” When this generation entered the traditional years
of marriageability, the number of unmarried couples living
together in the United States doubled in just ten years to
well over a million. The sharpest change was among cohabiting
couples under 25, who increased ninefold after 1970.
Demographers estimate that there have been as many as one-anda-half to two million cohabiting couples in the U.S. Yet even
high figures underestimate the lifestyle changes of boomers.
These figures merely represent the number of couples living
together at any one time. Cohabitation is a fluid state, so
the total number living together or living alone is in the

millions.
Not only is this generation marrying less; they are also
marrying later. Until the baby boom generation arrived on the
scene, the median age of marriage remained stable. But since
the mid-fifties, the median age of first marriage has been
edging up. Now both “men and women are marrying a full
eighteen months later than their counterparts a generation
earlier.”
Another reason for a crisis in loneliness is marital
stability. Not only is this generation marrying less and
marrying later; they also stay married less than their
parents. The baby boom generation has the highest divorce rate
of any generation in history. But this is only part of the
statistical picture. Not only do they divorce more often; they
divorce earlier. When the divorce rate shot up in the sixties
and seventies, the increase did not come from empty nesters
finally filing for divorce after sending their children into
the world.Instead, it came from young couples divorcing before
they even had children. Demographer Tobert Michael of Stanford
calculated that while men and women in their twenties
comprised only about 20 percent of the population, they
contributed 60 percent of the growth in the divorce rate in
the sixties and early seventies.
Taken together, these statistics point to a coming crisis of
loneliness for the boom generation. More and more middle-aged
adults will find themselves living alone. Thomas Exter,
writing in American Demographics, predicts that
The most dramatic growth in single-person households should
occur among those aged 45 to 64, as baby boomers become
middle-aged.
These households are expected to increase by 42 percent, and
it appears the number of men living alone is growing faster
than the number of women.

The crisis of loneliness will affect more than just the
increasing number of baby boomers living alone. While the
increase in adults living alone is staggering and
unprecedented, these numbers are fractional compared with the
number of baby boomers in relationships that leave them
feeling very much alone.
The “C” word (as it was often called in the 80s) is a
significant issue. Commitment is a foreign concept to most of
the million-plus cohabiting couples. These fluid and highly
mobile situations form more often out of convenience and
demonstrate little of the commitment necessary to make a
relationship work. These relationships are transitory and form
and dissolve with alarming frequency. Anyone looking for
intimacy and commitment
relationships.

will

not

find

them

in

these

Commitment is also a problem in marriages. Spawned in the
streams of sexual freedom and multiple lifestyle options,
boomers may be less committed to making marriage work than
previous generations. Marriages, which are supposed to be the
source of stability and intimacy, often produce uncertainty
and isolation.

Living-Together Loneliness
Psychologist and best-selling author Dan Kiley has coined the
term “living-together loneliness,” or LTL, to describe this
phenomenon. He has estimated that 10 to 20 million people
(primarily women) suffer from “living together loneliness.”
LTL is an affliction of the individual, not the relationship,
though that may be troubled too. Instead, Dan Kiley believes
LTL has more to do with two issues: the changing roles of men
and women and the crisis of expectations. In the last few
decades, especially following the rise of the modern feminist
movement, expectations that men have of women and that women
have of men have been significantly altered. When these

expectations do not match reality, disappointment (and
eventually loneliness) sets in. Dan Kiley first noted this
phenomenon among his female patients in 1970. He began to
realize that loneliness comes in two varieties. The first is
the loneliness felt by single, shy people who have no friends.
The second is more elusive because it involves the person in a
relationship who nevertheless feels isolated and very much
alone.
According to Kiley, “There is nothing in any diagnostic or
statistical manual about this. I found out about it by
listening to people.” He has discovered that some men have
similar feelings, but most tend to be women. The typical LTL
sufferer is a woman between the ages of 33 and 46, married and
living a comfortable life. She may have children. She blames
her husband or live-in partner for her loneliness. Often he’s
critical, demanding, uncommunicative. The typical LTL woman
realizes she is becoming obsessed with her bitterness and is
often in counseling for depression or anxiety. She is
frequently isolated and feels some estrangement from other
people, even close friends. Sometimes she will have a fantasy
about her partner dying, believing that her loneliness will
end if that man is out of her life.
To determine if a woman is a victim of LTL, Kiley employs a
variation of an “uncoupled loneliness” scale devised by
researchers at the University of California at Los Angeles.
For example, an LTL woman would agree with the following
propositions: (1) I can’t turn to him when I feel bad, (2) I
feel left out of his life, (3) I feel isolated from him, even
when he’s in the same room, (4) I am unhappy being shut off
from him, (5) No one really knows me well.
Kiley also documents five identifiable stages of LTL which are
likely to affect baby boom women. A typical LTL woman who
marries at about age 22 will feel bewildered until she is 28.
At that point, isolation sets in. At 34, she begins to feel
agitated. This turns to depression between the ages of 43 and

50. After that, a woman faces absolute exhaustion.
Women may soon find that loneliness has become a part of their
lives whether they are living alone or “in a relationship,”
because loneliness is more a state of mind than it is a social
situation. People who find themselves trapped in a
relationship may be more lonely than a person living alone.
The fundamental issue is whether they reach out and develop
strong relationship bonds.

Male Loneliness
In recent years, social psychologists have expressed concern
about the friendless male. Many studies have concluded that
women have better relational skills which help them to be more
successful at making and keeping friends. Women, for example,
are more likely than men to express their emotions and display
empathy and compassion in response to the emotions of others.
Men, on the other hand, are frequently more isolated and
competitive and therefore have fewer (if any) close friends.
Men, in fact, may not even be conscious of their loneliness
and isolation. In his book The Hazards of Being Male: The Myth
of Masculine Privilege, Herb Goldberg asked adult men if they
had any close friends. Most of them seemed surprised by the
question and usually responded, “No, why? Should I?”
David Smith lists in his book Men Without Friends the
following six characteristics of men which prove to be
barriers to friendship. First, men show an aversion to showing
emotions. Expressing feelings is generally taboo for males. At
a young age, boys receive the cultural message that they are
to be strong and stoic. As men, they shun emotions. Such an
aversion makes deep relationships difficult, thus men find it
difficult to make and keep friendships.
Second, men seemingly have an inherent inability to
fellowship. In fact, men find it hard to accept the fact that

they need fellowship. If someone suggests lunch, it is often
followed by the response, “Sure, what’s up?” Men may get
together for business, sports, or recreation (hunting and
fishing), but they rarely do so just to enjoy each other’s
company. Centering a meeting around an activity is not bad, it
is just that the conversation often never moves beyond work or
sports to deeper levels.
Third, men have inadequate role models. The male macho image
prevents strong friendships since a mask of aggressiveness and
strength keeps men from knowing themselves and others. A
fourth barrier is male competition. Men are inordinately
competitive. Men feel they must excel in what they do. Yet
this competitive spirit is frequently a barrier to friendship.
Fifth is an inability to ask for help. Men rarely ask for help
because they perceive it as a sign of weakness. Others simply
don’t want to burden their family or colleagues with their
problems. In the end, male attempts at self-sufficiency rob
them of fulfilling relationships.
A final barrier is incorrect priorities. Men often have a
distorted order of priorities in which physical things are
more important than relationships. Success and status is
determined by material wealth rather than by the number of
close friends.
Men tend to limit their friendships and thus their own
identity. H. Norman Wright warns:
The more a man centers his identity in just one phase of his
life–such as vocation, family, or career–the more vulnerable
he is to threats against his identity and the more prone he
is to experience a personal crisis. A man who has limited
sources of identity is potentially the most fragile. Men need
to broaden their basis for identity. They need to see
themselves in several roles rather than just a teacher, just
a salesman, just a handsome, strong male, just a husband.

Crowded Loneliness
Loneliness, it turns out, is not just a problem of the
individual. Loneliness is endemic to our modern, urban
society. In rural communities, although the farm houses are
far apart, community is usually very strong. Yet in our urban
and suburban communities today, people are physically very
close to each other but emotionally very distant from each
other. Close proximity does not translate into close
community.
Dr. Roberta Hestenes at Eastern College has referred to this
as “crowded loneliness.” She says:
Today we are seeing the breakdown of natural “community”
network groups in neighborhoods like relatives, PTA, etc. At
the same time, we have relationships with so many people.
Twenty percent of the American population moves each year. If
they think they are moving, they won’t put down roots. People
don’t know how to reach out and touch people. This
combination produces crowded loneliness.
Another reason for social isolation is the American desire for
privacy. Though many boomers desire community and long for a
greater intimacy with other members of their generation, they
will choose privacy even if it means a nagging loneliness.
Ralph Keyes, in his book We the Lonely People, says that above
all else Americans value mobility, privacy, and convenience.
These three values make developing a sense of community almost
impossible. In his book A Nation of Strangers, Vance Packard
argued that the mobility of American society contributed to
social isolation and loneliness. He described five forms of
uprooting that were creating greater distances between people.
First is the uprooting of people who move again and again. An
old Carole King song asked the question, “Doesn’t anybody stay
in one place any more?” At the time when Packard wrote the

book, he estimated that the average American would move about
14 times in his lifetime. By contrast, he estimated that the
average Japanese would move five times.
The second is the uprooting that occurs when communities
undergo upheaval. The accelerated population growth during the
baby boom along with urban renewal and flight to the suburbs
have been disruptive to previously stable communities.
Third, there is the uprooting from housing changes within
communities. The proliferation of multiple-dwelling units in
urban areas crowd people together who frequently live side by
side in anonymity.
Fourth is the increasing isolation due to work schedules. When
continuous-operation plants and offices dominate an area’s
economy, neighbors remain strangers.
And fifth, there is the accelerating fragmentation of the
family. The steady rise in the number of broken families and
the segmentation of the older population from the younger
heightens social isolation. In a very real sense, a crisis in
relationships precipitates a crisis in loneliness.
Taken together, these various aspects of loneliness paint a
chilling picture of the 1990s. But they also present a
strategic opportunity for the church. Loneliness will be on
the increase in this decade, and Christians have an
opportunity to minister to people cut off from normal, healthy
relationships.
The local church should provide opportunities for outreach and
fellowship in their communities. Individual Christians must
reach out to lonely people and become their friends. And
ultimately we must help a lost, lonely world realize that
their best friend of all is Jesus Christ.
© 1993 Probe Ministries

Time and Busyness
It has, perhaps, always been true that “time is money.” But
for the current generation, this maxim has a new twist. In the
frenetic 90s, time has become even more scarce than money and
therefore more valuable. As with any commodity, the law of
supply and demand determines value. In the last two decades,
free time has grown scarce and hence has become a valuable
possession.
The 1990s is the decade of the time famine. Leisure time, once
plentiful and elastic, is now scarce and elusive. People
seeking the good life are finding it increasingly difficult to
enjoy it, even if they can afford it. What money was in the
1980s, time has become in the 1990s.
According to a Lou Harris survey, the amount of leisure time
enjoyed by the average American has shrunk 37 percent since
1973. A major reason is an expanding workweek. Over this same
period, the average workweek (including commuting) has
increased from fewer than 41 hours to nearly 47 hours. And in
many professions, such as medicine, law, and accounting, an
80-hour week is not uncommon. Harris therefore concludes that
“time may have become the most precious commodity in the
land.”

The Technology of Time
Our current time crunch has caught most people off-guard.
Optimistic futurists in the 1950s and 60s, with visions of
utopia dancing in their heads, predicted Americans would enjoy
ample hours of leisure by the turn of the century. Computers,
satellites, and robotics would remove the menial aspects of
labor and deliver abundant opportunities for rest and

recreation.
The optimists were partly right: computers crunch data at
unimaginable speeds, orbiting satellites cover the globe with
a dizzying array of messages, and robots zap together
everything from cars to computer chips at speeds far exceeding
their human counterparts. Yet these and other technological
feats have not freed Americans from their labors. Most people
are busier than ever.
It wasn’t supposed to be this way. Testimony before a Senate
subcommittee in 1967 predicted that “by 1985, people could be
working just 22 hours a week or 27 weeks a year or could
retire at 38.” The major challenge facing people in the 1990s
should have been what to do with all the leisure time provided
by our technological wizardry.
Instead, technology has been more of an enemy than an ally.
“Technology is increasing the heartbeat,” says Manhattan
architect James Trunzo, who designs automated environments.
“We are inundated with information. The mind can’t handle it
all. The pace is so fast now, I sometimes feel like a
gunfighter dodging bullets.”
Actually, the problem isn’t so much technology as it is the
heightened expectations engendered by it. The increased speed
and efficiency of appliances, computers, and other machines
have enabled us to accomplish much more than was possible in
previous decades. But this efficiency has also fostered a
desire to take on additional responsibilities and thereby
squeeze even more activities into already crammed calendars.
As the pace of our lives has increased, over-commitment and
busyness have been elevated to socially desirable standards.
Being busy is chic and trendy. Pity the poor person who has an
organized life and a livable schedule. Everyone, it seems, is
running out of time.

Time-Controlling Devices
It is little wonder that most of the products now being
developed are not so much time-savers as they are timecontrollers. Most of the appliances developed in the
1950s–vacuum cleaners, dishwashers, mixers–were designed to
save time and remove drudgery from housework. By comparison,
most of the products developed in the 1980s–VCRs, answering
machines, automatic tellers–were time- controllers. These
devices do not save much time, but they do allow harried
consumers to use their time more effectively.
Technological efficiency has also increased competition.
Labor- saving devices that are supposed to make life easier
frequently force people to work harder. Baby boomers who are
intensely competing with one another for jobs and prestigious
promotions avidly employ the latest equipment to give them an
edge. Faxes, LANs, car phones, and laptop computers are viewed
as necessities if one is to remain competitive.
But technology isn’t enough. So most professionals, especially
those in service industries such as law, accounting, and
advertising, work long hours in an effort to meet their
clients’ seemingly endless needs and demands. Other baby
boomers feel trapped in the same rat race because economic
pressures make it nearly impossible to support a family on one
income.
The work ethic seems out of control. In the frenetic dash for
success or just plain survival, leisure time becomes a scarce
commodity. “My wife and I were sitting on the beach in
Anguilla on one of our rare vacations,” recalls architect
James Trunzo, “and even there my staff was able to reach me.
There are times when our lives are clearly leading us.”

No Time to Talk
Everywhere, it seems, people are over-scheduled and over-

committed. Workers are weary. Parents are preoccupied. And
children and family relationships are often neglected.
A recent survey by Cynthia Langham at the University of
Detroit found that parents and children spend only 14.5
minutes per day talking to each other. That is less time than
a football quarter and certainly much less time than most
people spend commuting to work.
She says that many people are shocked to hear the 14.5-minutes
statistic. But once they take a stopwatch to their
conversations, they realize she is right.
But that 14.5 minute statistic is misleading, since most of
that time is squandered on chitchat like “What’s for supper?”
and “Have you finished your homework?” Truly meaningful
communication between parent and child unfortunately occupies
only about two minutes each day. Langham concludes, “Nothing
indicates that parent-child communications are improving. If
things are changing, it’s for the worse.”
She points to two major reasons for this communication
breakdown. First is a change in the workforce. A few decades
ago the dinner table was a forum for family business and
communication. But now, when dinner-time rolls around, Dad is
still at work, Mom is headed for a business meeting, and
sister has to eat and run to make it to her part-time job.
Even when everyone is home, there are constant interruptions
to meaningful communication.
The second reason for poor parent-child communication is the
greatest interruption of all: television. Urie Bronfenbrenner
of Cornell has reported a forty-year decline in the amount of
time children spend with their parents, and much of the recent
loss is due to television. TV sabotages much of the alreadylimited time families spend together. Meals are frequently
eaten in front of the “electronic fireplace.” After dinner,
talk-starved families gather to watch congenial television

families with good communication skills, like the Huxtables on
the Cosby show.
While some television shows deal with issues families might
discuss (drugs, pregnancy, honesty), few families take
advantage of these opportunities to talk about the dilemmas
portrayed on the programs and provide moral instruction.
The greeting card business has developed a whole new product
line for busy parents and children. More and more children are
finding cards in their backpacks or under their pillows that
proclaim, “Have a good day at school,” or lament, “I wish I
were there to tuck you in.”
The effect of time pressures on the family has been
devastating. Yale psychology professor Edward Ziglar somberly
warns that “as a society, we’re at the breaking point as far
as family is concerned.”
Homemaking and child- rearing are full-time activities. When
both husband and wife work, maintaining a home and raising a
family becomes difficult. In the increasing numbers of singleparent households, the task becomes next to impossible.
Someone has to drive car pools, make lunches, do laundry, cope
with sick kids and broken appliances, and pay the bills. In
progressive homes, household tasks are shared as the
traditional husband/wife division of labor breaks down. In
others, super-Mom is expected to step into the gap and perform
flawlessly.
Inevitably, children are forced to grow up quickly and take on
responsibilities they should never have to shoulder. Some
children are effectively abandoned–if not physically, at least
emotionally- -and must grow up on their own. Others are latchkey kids who are forced to mature emotionally beyond their
years. These demands take their toll and create what
sociologist David Elkind has called the “hurried child”
syndrome.

Time, or rather our lack of it, is severely hurting families.
Nurturing suffers when families do not have time to
communicate and parents do not have time to instruct their
children. In the end, the lack of time takes its toll on the
stability of our families.

Never Enough Time
A 1989 survey done by Family Circle documented the loss of
time in families, especially for working mothers. The article,
entitled “Never Enough Time?” began: “Remember ‘quality time’?
In the 1980’s that was what you sandwiched in for the children
between the office and the housework. We all learned how
valuable time was in the school of hard knocks. Life was what
happened while we were busy making other plans, to paraphrase
ex-Beatle John Lennon.” That was then.
A resounding 71 percent of those surveyed said their lives had
gotten busier in the previous year. Nearly a third attributed
this increase in busyness to expanding work loads at the
office, the demands of a new job, or the pressures of starting
a business or returning to work. Not only were the women
working longer hours, but many were also working on weekends,
and nearly a third often took work home.
Dual-income couples reported major difficulties finding time
for each other. Negotiating schedules and calendar-juggling
were daily activities. Three out of four women in the survey
reported that finding enough time to be alone with their
husbands was “often” or “sometimes” a major stress in their
relationships. When asked, “In a time crunch, who gets put on
the back burner?” half said friends, then husbands, and then
other family members.
Those hit hardest by time pressures were single parents. One
single mother with two teenagers in Illinois wrote: “I am
responsible for a house and yard, work 40 hours a week, take
college classes, run a local support group for divorced and

widowed women and am involved with a retreat group through
church. I have time because I make time.”
Often the first thing women will let slide is housekeeping. A
full 82 percent said they had changed their standards of
cleaning and organizing a house. When asked why, 49 percent
said other things are more important, 42 percent said they
were more relaxed about letting chores wait, 35 percent said
they had one or more young children, and 23 percent said they
had taken a paying job.
Organization expert Stephanie Winston says that the young
generation of working women has reframed expectations about
household responsibilities. She says, “Their sense of what is
expected of them is really very different from what was
expected 10 years ago, when women joining the work force had
been raised on the old model–rearing the family, cooking,
cleaning and the proverbial white-glove test.” But whether
they were in the work force or full- time homemakers, more
than half of the women surveyed were either “very” or
“somewhat” dissatisfied with the amount of time they have
alone. Only 30 percent try to set aside four or more hours a
week just for themselves. Another 30 percent carve out two to
three hours. But 19 percent say they give themselves an hour
or less a week, and 20 percent do not allot themselves any
leisure time at all.
The time pressure on women and families is significant. The
time crunch is squeezing out meaningful communication and
important time to think and reflect. The additional time will
not come without changes in our lifestyles.

Redeeming the Time
Time, or the lack of it, will continue to dominate our
thinking through the 1990s. All of us are in the midst of a
time crunch–the solution is to recognize our priorities and
apply them rigorously to our lives.

First, we must establish biblical priorities in our lives.
Often our busyness is merely a symptom of a deeper problem,
such as materialism. In Luke 12, Jesus illustrated this danger
with the parable of the rich fool. He says, “The land of a
certain rich man was very productive. And he began reasoning
to himself, saying, `What shall I do, since I have no place to
store my crops?’ And he said, `This is what I will do: I will
tear down my barns and build larger ones, and there I will
store all my grain and my goods. And I will say to my soul,
“Soul, you have many goods, laid up for many years to come;
take your ease, eat, drink and be merry.”‘ But God said to
him, `You fool! This very night your soul is required of you;
and now who will own what you have prepared?'”
There are a number of applications we can derive from this
passage. First, we should make sure that we are not so
involved in the affairs of the world that we neglect the
affairs of the spirit. To turn the familiar adage around, we
can be so earthly-minded we are no heavenly good.
Second, we should ask ourselves if we are tearing down
productive resources for a more luxurious lifestyle. If a
three-bedroom house is sufficient, are we selling it merely to
move up to a four- bedroom house? If the car we are currently
driving is fine, are we nevertheless eager to trade it in on a
newer or more expensive model? Often our indulgences constrain
our time and financial resources.
This observation leads to our second biblical principle: fight
materialism in our lives. Proverbs 28:20 says “He who makes
haste to be rich will not go unpunished.” Materialism brings
with it a haste to get rich. Materialistic people are not
patient people. They want what they want, when they want it,
and they want it now.
Often our lack of time is tied to our haste to get rich, to
feed our greed. We need to ask ourselves the fundamental
question, How much do we really need? If we fight materialism

in our lives and cut back on the lavishness of our lifestyle,
we might be surprised how much time we will free up.
A third biblical principle is to redeem the time. Ephesians
5:15-16 says “Therefore be careful how you walk, not as unwise
men, but as wise, making the most of your time, because the
days are evil.” Colossians 4:5 says, “Conduct yourselves with
wisdom toward outsiders, redeeming the time.”
Unlike many of the other resources God has given us, time is
not renewable. We may lose money, but we can always earn more.
We may lose our possessions, but we can always acquire new
ones. But time is a non-renewable commodity. If we squander
our time, it is lost forever.
All of us, but especially Christians, must carefully manage
the time that God has given us. It is a valuable resource, and
we can either spend it on ourselves or redeem it as a
spiritual investment. We can spend it only once, and how we
spend it can have eternal consequences. Let us not waste the
resources God has given us. Instead, let us redeem the time
and use it for God’s glory.
© 1992 Probe Ministries.

Anxious for Nothing (magazine
article)
This article is also available in Spanish.
“Death is the only joy, and the only release.”
“Contrary to popular belief, there is no hope.”

What gloomy thoughts. The first came from the classified
section of a college newspaper, the second from an anonymous
inscription on a classroom blackboard. Both exhibit what
psychologists call “existential anxiety”–frustration with a
meaningless existence.
I was plagued by similar anxiety as a college freshman until
some friends exposed me to the claims of Jesus Christ as found
in the Bible. After accepting Him as Savior and Lord, I found
that He freed me from slavery to anxiety. As a psychology
major, I was fascinated, first to observe that many serious
psychological disorders stem from smaller problems, and in
turn to watch Jesus deal with these problems in my life.
Let’s consider two definitions and then examine four main
causes of anxiety.
“Anxiety”

represents

a

state

of

emotional

turmoil

characterized by fearfulness and apprehension.{1} It is not
external stress, but an internal reaction to strenuous
circumstances.{2} A “Christian” is an individual who has
recognized his lack of fellowship with God and placed his
complete trust in Jesus Christ as the only means of restoring
that relationship.
Four causes of anxiety are guilt, fear, lack of interpersonal
involvement and lack of meaning in life.

Guilt
Failure to achieve standards (internally or externally
imposed) often results in guilt feelings. Often psychologists
attribute these feelings to problems in the past or to
following legalistic moral codes. Many persons do have these
problems, but a more plausible explanation for guilt feelings
is that a person has them because he is guilty. If this is
true, then therapy for a person experiencing guilt feelings
would include admitting his guilt. This, however, can be

rather difficult.
O. H. Mowrer, a psychologist at the University of Illinois,
points out the dilemma:
Here, too, we encounter difficulty, because human beings do
not change radically until first they acknowledge their sins,
but it is hard for one to make such an acknowledgement unless
he has “already changed.” In other words, the full
realization of deep worthlessness is a severe ego “insult,”
and one must have a new source of strength to endure it.{3}

Jesus provides the strength needed to endure it. We must come
to Him, admitting our sin and worthlessness, but the moment we
accept Him as Savior, God forgives all our sins past, present
and future. The Bible says that “He (Jesus) personally carried
the load of our sins in His own body when He died on the cross
. . . “{4}and “. . . paid the ransom to forgive our sins and
set us free….{5} Each year we spend thousands of dollars in
the hope that psychology and psychiatrists will solve our
guilt problems. Yet the complete forgiveness–freedom from
guilt–Jesus offers is free of charge.

Fear
Let’s consider two types of fear: of death and of
circumstances. Fear of death is perhaps man’s greatest fear.
When I was a sophomore in college, the student rooming next to
me was struck by lightning and killed. His death shocked the
men in my house, and they began to consider seriously the
implications of death. Anxiety struck.
The person who accepts Christ as his Savior has no problem
with death. The moment he receives Christ, his eternal
relationship with God begins. The apostle John writes to
Christians, “. . . God has given us eternal life, and this

life is in His Son. He who has the Son has the life. . .{6}
For the Christian, death loses its terror.
Fear of circumstances can also produce anxiety. Daily
anxieties common to all of us include fear of inadequate
finances, of social inadequacy, and fear for our personal
safety and health.
All of these fears tend to occupy our minds and to keep us
from enjoying the privilege of being alive. Enough worry and
we soon find ourselves merely existing. But can we really be
secure?
Financial security is tenuous, injury and danger are as near
as the car whizzing by on the highway, and we can never be
certain that everyone likes the way we act.
One summer I drove from Washington, D. C., to California with
four girls. After that experience, I know the meaning of fear.
Facing this responsibility, I became somewhat apprehensive.
What would I do if a car broke down or one of the girls got
sick? What if we had an accident? Also, the girls expected me
to make all the decisions for the group.
At times, I became fearful, until I remembered what Jesus told
His disciples: “Men, don’t worry about what you are going to
eat or drink or wear. Your Father in heaven loves you and
knows what you need. Seek first His kingdom and His
righteousness, and all these things shall be added to you.”{7}
And it works.

Lack Of Involvement
William Glasser, a medical doctor, writes in his book, Reality
Therapy, that every man experiences two basic needs–the need
to feel a sense of worth to himself and to others, and the
need to love and to be loved. He says that the best way to
satisfy these needs is to develop a close friendship with
another person who will accept him as he is, but who will also

honestly tell him when he acts irresponsibly.
Interpersonal relationships are important, but people are only
human and do let us down and err in judgment. Wouldn’t the
ultimate therapy be to become involved with our creator? He is
faithful and righteous,{8} never lets us down, and always has
the best advice. Because He loves us, the Christian
experiences freedom to love others.{9} We are worth much to
Him: “God demonstrates His own love toward us, in that while
we were yet sinners Christ died for us.”{10} A person forgiven
values himself, because he is “a new creature.”{11} He is
secure in Christ. The apostle Paul writes: “I am convinced
that neither death, nor life, nor angels, nor principalities,
nor things present, nor things to come, nor powers, nor
height, nor depth, nor any other created thing shall be able
to separate us from the love of God, which is in Christ Jesus
our Lord,{12}

Lack Of Meaning
Another doctor conducted studies of 31,000 Allied soldiers who
were imprisoned in Japan and Korea during the 1940’s. He found
that, although sufficient food was offered to them, more than
8,000 died.{13} He diagnosed the cause of many deaths as
“despair.”
Contrast this situation to that of thousands of Christians who
have spent years in prison for their faith in Christ, only to
be released to continue sharing God’s love, especially to
those who persecuted them.
The Savior’s love sustains them and motivates them as
“ambassadors for Christ.”{14} What greater purpose could there
be than serving as an ambassador for the King of kings?

A Common Question
Frequently it is suggested that Christianity could be merely a

psychological “trick” or gimmick. After all, the reasoning
goes, if someone thinks that the Bible is God’s Word, couldn’t
he convince himself that what it says sounds true, and that
through following the Bible he has found a groovy lifestyle?
After doing some research, I must conclude that Christianity
could not be an illusion. There are three reasons for this.
The first concerns the object of the Christian’s faith–Jesus
Christ. The evidence for His deity, His resurrection, the
prophecies He fulfilled and the lives He has changed present
an overwhelming case for the validity of His claims. Because
the object of my faith is valid, I believe faith in that
object to be valid as well.
The second reason has to do with the nature of human
personality, which is composed of intellect, emotion and will.
Psychologists feel that our will does not have complete
control over our emotions.{15} Nor does it seem likely that
our intellect can completely control them. Yet some like those
who have been imprisoned find it possible to love those who
tortured them. Such behavior seems impossible, apart from
supernatural intervention.
The third reason concerns the book that presents Christ’s
answers to our problems–psychological and otherwise. The
Bible, although written over a period of 1,500 years, in three
languages and by 40 different authors (most of whom never
met), has proved itself to be thematically coherent,
internally consistent and historically accurate. Completed
more than 1,800 years ago, it contains the cure for the
psychological problems experienced by countless thousands of
people today. The Bible is a supernatural book!
As a college student, I was curious to see what a professional
psychologist would think of these views. Having written a term
paper for my abnormal psychology course investigating how
Jesus treats anxiety (this article contains some thoughts from

that research), I sent a copy of my paper to the author of our
textbook.
In his reply, he expressed an interest in the content. Several
months later, I visited him personally, and he told me that he
would like to have a personal relationship with Christ. After
I shared with him the claims of Christ as contained in the
“Four Spiritual Laws,” he prayed inviting Jesus Christ to come
into his life. The latest edition of his text includes a short
statement about the fact that many people today are finding
psychological help through Christ.
Men everywhere are searching for freedom from fear and guilt.
They need to know that God loves them. If you have never asked
Christ to be your personal Lord and Savior, I encourage you to
do so today. If you have, tell others how they can know Him.
He frees us to “be anxious for nothing, but in everything by
prayer and supplication with thanksgiving let your requests be
made known to God. And the peace of God, which surpasses all
comprehension, shall guard your hearts and minds in Christ
Jesus”{16}
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